



HARVARD COLLEGE LIBRARY



THE BEQUEST OF

EVERT JANSEN WENDELL

(CLASS OF 1882)

OF NEW YORK

1918





The **B**ohemian Club

San Francisco

¥

CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION
CONSTITUTION
BY-LAWS AND RULES
OFFICERS
COMMITTEES
AND MEMBERS

æ

Club House, N. E. Cor. Post Street and Grant Avenue 1904

US 38410.10,5

HARVARD COLLEGE LIBRARY FROM THE BEQUEST OF EVERT JANGER VIR JUSTLE 191

PRESS OF
H S. CROCKER COMPANY
SAN FRANCISCO, CAL.

Contents

CONTENTS

	AGE
Preface	11
Officers, 1904-1905	15
Committees, 1904-1905	16
Certificate of Incorporation	19
Constitution2	7-28
By-Laws	
Absentees	42
Absentees' Dues	42
Admission of Members	40
Amendments	51
Annual Election	46
Assistant Secretary	33
Board of Directors	35
Board of Directors Construes By-Laws	50
Club Meetings	45
Cushing's Manual	51
Discipline and Expulsion	44
Fees and Dues	42
Grove Committee	34
High Jinks	49
Historiographer	34
Honorary Members	37
Indebtedness, Dues and Merchandise	43
Life Members	37
Limits of Membership	36
Meetings of the Board of Directors	36
No Compensation to Members	50
Nominating Committee	47
Non-Resident Members	39
President	32
Proxies	46
Re-Admission	42
Register of Addresses	44
Resignation	50

CONTENTS.

By-Laws—Contd.	PAGE
Secretary	33
Temporary Members	38
Transient Members	38
Treasurer	34
Vice-President	33
Visitor's Card	49
House Rules, Grove Rules and Camp Rules 5	3-66
Officers, 1872-1904	9-79
Members-	
Members, Active81	-103
" Honorary	108
" Life—Honorary	110
" Life—Original	109
" Non-Resident	104
" Transient—Army	105
" " Faculty	107
" Navy	

Preface

PREFACE

THE genesis of the Bohemian Club of San Francisco, dates from the meeting of a few iournalists in the editorial rooms of a San Francisco newspaper, February 15th, 1872, when it was resolved to organize a club for journalists and other writers, and a committee was appointed to draft a Constitution. This Constitution was adopted March 4th, 1872, and went into effect on the 30th of the same month, which date was also set for electing a Board of Officers. By March oth. twenty names of charter members were subscribed to the Constitution, and after some debate as to the Club name. The Bohemian Club of San Francisco was formally organized April 1st, and incorporated May 17th, 1872. Even prior to these dates the original purpose of the organizers had broadened until its circularized expression was almost identical with Article I of the present Constitution which reads, "this organization is instituted for the association of gentlemen connected professionally with literature, art, music, the drama, and also those who, by reason of their love or appreciation of these objects, may be deemed eligible."

Since its organization the Club has moved its rooms twice. The first club rooms were in the

PREFACE.

"Astor" building, S. E. corner of Sacramento and Webb streets, which were occupied March 25th, 1872. Five years later the Club leased more spacious quarters at 430 Pine street, and February 23d, 1889, the present Club Building, 130 Post street, was occupied.

The membership has grown from 182 regular members in 1874 to 750 regular members in 1904, and a waiting list of 170 names. The active membership also includes a large army and navy list, 22 members of the faculties of the University of California and Leland Stanford Jr. University, 23 honorary, and 27 life members.

The Bohemian Club's devotion to the Liberal Arts has found most noteworthy expression through its "High Jinks." These literary, musical, and, to some extent, dramatic entertainments, were originally held on the last Saturday of each month, but have come to be celebrated on dates set by the High Jinks Committee.

While its Club House administers to the creature comforts of the members; the æsthetic and social cravings of the Bohemian are satisfied, when on the occasions of the Club's famous High Jinks and during the great annual Midsummer Jinks outing in the redwoods, with its attendant ceremonial, he proves that talent is the only wealth.

Bohemia also has a gayer side which finds expression in many a Low Jinks and is imperatively stated in the Club's motto:

"Weaving spiders come not here."

Officers and Committees

1904 - 1905

OFFICERS OF THE CLUB.

1904 — 1905

.

PRES. AND DIRECTOR	JAMES D. PHELAN
VICE-PRES. AND DIRECTOR	FREDERIC W. HALL
SEC'Y AND DIRECTOR	.CHARLES S. AIKEN
TREAS. AND DIRECTOR	F. G. SANBORN
DIRECTOR	J. WILSON SHIELS
DIRECTOR	DAVID BUSH
DIRECTOR	J. C. WILSON
DIRECTOR	.THOS. J. BARBOUR
DIRECTOR	C. J. DICKMAN
DIRECTOR	WM. LETTS OLIVER
DIRECTOR	D ERNEST MELLISS

COMMITTEES.

m

WINE ROOM

OLIVER SANBORN BARBOUR

SERVICE

WILSON DICKMAN MELLISS

ROOMS

BUSH HALL OLIVER

AUDITING

SANBORN OLIVER BUSH

ART

DICKMAN AIKEN HALL

DINING ROOM

BARBOUR MELLISS WILSON

JINKS

SHIELS AIKEN WILSON

(Ex-officio) R. H. FLETCHER

LIBRARY

HALL MELLISS BARBOUR

(Honorary) H. J. BRADY J. M. McDONALD

Certificate of Incorporation

CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION of the

BOHEMIAN CLUB

STATE OF CALIFORNIA, CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO.

We, Joseph Irwin, Frank G. Kenny and H. R. Bloomer, residents of the city and county of San Francisco and State of California, members of the association known as the Bohemian Club and judges holding the election hereinafter mentioned, at the request of said Club, do hereby certify that on the 1st day of April, in the year one thousand eight hundred and seventy-two, in accordance with a resolution duly passed at a meeting of the members of said association, and under and in pursuance of the rules and regulations and by-laws of said Club, an election was held at the room of said Club for the purpose of electing trustees and officers for the ensuing year, to wit, for one year from said first day of April, 1872.

That, as the result of said election, the following persons, members of said Club, were duly elected officers and trustees, viz: Thomas Newcomb, president; Henry Edwards, vice-president; Sands W. Forman, secretary; Arpad Haraszthy, treasurer; and D. P. Belknap, Henry George, Frederick Whymper, R. C. Rogers and Benjamin F. Napthaly, trustees.

That the said Thomas Newcomb (president), Henry Edwards (vice-president), and D. P. Belknap, Henry George, Frederick Whymper, R. C. Rogers and Benjamin F. Napthaly were elected as a board of trustees for the said term, to take charge of the estate and property belonging to said association and to transact all affairs relative to the temporalities thereof.

And we, the said Joseph Irwin, Frank G. Kenny and H. R. Bloomer, judges of said election, having been duly appointed as such, upon canvassing all the votes polled at the said election and finding that said trustees and officers had been duly elected as above set forth, did themselves return and certify the same to the said Club.

And we further certify that the said election was fairly and legally conducted, and by ballot, and that the same was carried on and conducted and the votes thereof were canvassed and the returns were made in strict conformity with the rules and regulations of said Club.

And further, it is hereby declared and certified that the name by which this corporation is and shall be forever hereafter called and known is the "Bohemian Club," and its location is the city and county of San Francisco.

That it is designed to be and is a moral, beneficial and literary association, and that its objects are:

The promotion of social and intellectual intercourse between journalists and other writers, artists, actors and musicians (professional and

CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION.

amateur), and others associated by reason of knowledge and appreciation of polite literature, science and the fine arts. And also the collection and preservation of records, mementos and archives illustrating the progress of literature, science and art on the Pacific Coast, and calculated to perpetuate the memory of those who have been or shall be instrumental in promoting such progress.

In witness whereof, we, the said judges of said election, have hereto set our hands and affixed our seals this 9th day of April, A. D., 1872.

H. R. Bloomer	[Seal]
Frank G. Kenny	[Seal]
Joseph Irwin	[Seal]

To which is affixed the official hand and seal of Frank W. Scudder, Notary Public, before whom the above named parties, H. R. Bloomer, Frank G. Kenny and Joseph Irwin, appeared on the 9th day of April, A. D. 1872.

Filed and recorded in the office of the County Clerk of the City and County of San Francisco, State of California, on the 17th day of May, 1872.

Proceedings Undertaken to Perpetuate the Corporation Under the Provisions of the Civil Code

The undersigned, being and constituting all of the directors of the Bohemian Club of the city and county of San Francisco, and the secretary of said Club, do hereby certify and declare, pursuant to the provisions of Section 287 of the Civil Code of the State of California, that on the 29th day of

April, 1892, at a meeting of the board of directors of the Bohemian Club, at which meeting all the directors of said Club were personally present, the following proceedings were had and action taken:

Mr. Edward H. Hamilton offered the following resolution:

WHEREAS, The Bohemian Club was on the 17th day of May, 1872, organized under the provisions of the Act of the Legislature of the State of California concerning corporations, and approved April 22, 1850; and,

WHEREAS, Said corporation is still existing and has not already elected to continue its existence under the provisions of the Civil Code of California applicable thereto; and,

WHEREAS, It is desirable that such election be had and taken at this time; therefore, be it

Resolved, That the board of directors of the Bohemian Club do hereby unanimously resolve and vote to continue the existence of the Club under the provisions of the Civil Code of the State of California which are applicable thereto, to the end that the said Club may possess all the rights and powers, and be subject to all the obligations, restrictions and limitations prescribed thereby.

The following named directors voted in favor of the adoption of the following resolution, viz: Messrs. Gerberding, Hamilton, Durbrow, Brastow, Graham, Hammond, Murphy, Stafford and Price.

The president then declared that the said resolution had been adopted by the unanimous vote of all the directors of the Bohemian Club.

Mr. Donald De V. Graham then offered the following resolution:

Resolved, That the secretary be and is hereby authorized and directed to prepare a certificate of

CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION.

the above action of the directors of this Club and procure the same, to be signed by all the said directors and to himself sign and certify the said certificate under his hand as secretary, attested by the seal of the corporation thereto affixed, and thereafter to file the said certificate, so signed and attested, in the office of the clerk of the city and county of San Francisco, that being the office where the original articles of incorporation of the Bohemian Club are filed; and also to transmit to the Secretary of State, for filing in his office, a certified copy of said certificate, all as required by the provisions of Section 287 of the Civil Code of the State of California.

The following named directors voted in favor of the adoption of the foregoing resolution, viz: Messrs. Gerberding, Hamilton, Durbrow, Brastow, Graham, Hammond, Murphy, Price and Stafford.

The president then declared that the said reso-

lution had been unanimously adopted.

In witness whereof, we, constituting all the directors of the Bohemian Club, have hereunto set our hands, and the secretary of said Bohemian Club has hereunto set his hand as secretary, and affixed hereto the corporate seal of said Club.

Dated San Francisco, the 29th day of April, 1892.

Signed, A. GERBERDING,
"ED H. HAMILTON.

H. Durbrow.

S. D. Brastow.

R. P. HAMMOND, JR.

ARTHUR F. PRICE. W. G. STAFFORD.

DONALD DE V. GRAHAM.

E. P. Murphy.

Signed, H. Durbrow,

".

SEAL OF

BOHEMIAN

CLUB

Secretary, Bohemian Club.

STATE OF CALIFORNIA,
CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO. Ss.

I, William J. Blattner, County Clerk of the city and county of San Francisco, State of California, hereby certify the foregoing to be a full, true and correct copy of the original proceedings of the Bohemian Club of San Francisco, incorporated May 17, 1872, to continue its existence under the provisions of the Civil Code of California, applicable thereto, filed in my office on the 30th day of April, A. D., 1892.

Attest my hand and my official seal, this 30th

day of April, A. D., 1892.

WM. J. BLATTNER,
County Clerk.
By W. E. TENNIS,
Deputy County Clerk.

[SEAL]

STATE OF CALIFORNIA, DEPARTMENT OF STATE.

I, E. G. Waite, Secretary of State, of the State of California, do hereby certify, that I have carefully compared the annexed copy of Certificate for Continuance of Existence with the certified copy of the original, now on file in my office, and that the same is a correct transcript therefrom and of the whole thereof; also, that this authentication is in due form and by the proper officer.

Witness my hand and the Great Seal of State, at office in Sacramento, California, the eleventh day of May, A. D., 1802.

E. G. WAITE,

Secretary of State.

By Wm. H. Stevens, Deputy.

Constitution

CONSTITUTION.

ARTICLE I.

Organization.

This organization shall be known as the BOHE-MIAN CLUB. It is instituted for the association of gentlemen connected professionally with literature, art, music, the drama, and also those who, by reason of their love or appreciation of these objects, may be deemed eligible.

ARTICLE II.

Club Government.

The government of the Club shall be vested in a Board of Directors of eleven members, consisting of the President, Vice-President, Secretary, and Treasurer, and seven other Directors, to be elected and hold office as provided in the By-Laws.

ARTICLE III.

Club Property.

The legal title and ownership of all the property and assets of the Club shall vest in the Bohemian Club.

ARTICLE IV.

Rights in Club Property.

Any person ceasing from any cause to be a member shall forfeit, *ipso facto*, all right and title to the property, funds, and assets of the Club, and every part thereof.

ARTICLE V.

Strictly Social Character.

No demonstration on behalf of any religious or political object shall ever be made by the Club.

ARTICLE VI.

Amendments to Constitution.

Amendments to the Constitution may be made at any meeting of the Club, regular or special, by an affirmative vote of two-thirds of the members present. Notice of proposed amendments to the Constitution shall be furnished to the Secretary and posted in a conspicuous place in the Club House at least thirty days before the meeting. Amendments to amendments and substitutes must be posted fifteen days before the meeting.

ARTICLE VII.

Time of Taking Effect of Constitution.

This Constitution shall take effect immediately, and all provisions of former Constitutions are hereby repealed.

Adopted at annual meeting, April 12, 1904.

By-Laws

BY-LAWS.

ARTICLE I.

Club Government.

SECTION I. The government of the Club shall be vested in a Board of Directors of eleven members, consisting of the President, Vice-President, Secretary, and Treasurer, and seven other Directors.

ARTICLE II.

Election and Terms of Office.

Section 1. The President, Vice-President, Secretary, and Treasurer shall hold office for a term . of one year and until their successors are elected and qualified, provided that those elected on the second day of May, 1904, shall only hold office until the second Tuesday in April, 1905, and until their successors are elected and qualified. seven other Directors shall hold office for a term of two years and until their successors are elected and qualified, provided that the said seven Directors who shall be elected on the second day of May, 1904, shall, immediately after their organization, so classify themselves, by lot or otherwise, that four of them shall go out of office on the second Tuesday of April, 1905, and three of them on the second Tuesday of April, 1906. At each

annual election held after the second day of May, 1904, members of the Board of Directors to replace the President, Vice-President, Secretary, and Treasurer, and the other outgoing Directors, and to fill vacancies, shall be elected by the Club.

The terms of office of the present officers of the Club shall expire on the second day of May, 1904, and they shall hold office until that date and until their successors are elected and qualified.

On the second day of May, 1904, at one o'clock P. M., a meeting of the Club shall be held for the purpose of electing eleven Directors, including the President, Vice-President, Secretary, and Treasurer, and to fill vacancies, and thereafter the annual election shall be held at the regular annual meeting of the Club on the second Tuesday in April of each year.

ARTICLE III.

President.

SECTION I. The President shall preside at all meetings of the Club and of the Board of Directors; appoint the Standing Committees; appoint a Committee of three members of the Club from the Active or the Honorary List, which shall be known as the Grove Committee; appoint all other Committees, unless otherwise ordered by the Club. He shall make a report at the annual meeting, showing the progress and financial condition of the Club; shall have the casting vote in case of a tie on any question in the Board of Directors, or in meetings of the Club; shall sign all checks, and,

BY-LAWS.

in general, shall have a supervision over the affairs of the Club, seeing that its rules and regulations are rigidly enforced.

ARTICLE IV.

Vice-President.

SECTION I. In the absence of the President, the duties of his office shall devolve upon the Vice-President. In the absence of both President and Vice-President, a temporary President shall be elected by the Board of Directors.

ARTICLE V.

Secretary.

SECTION I. The Secretary shall keep, or cause to be kept, minutes of all meetings of the Club and of the Board of Directors, and file all papers and documents which belong to its archives. He shall keep a record of the accounts of every member, collect all indebtedness, and pay the same over to the Treasurer, and shall countersign all checks. He shall likewise notify members of all meetings of the Club, post all notices, notify persons of their election as members, conduct the correspondence of the Club, and perform such other duties as the Board of Directors or Club may direct.

ARTICLE VI.

Assistant Secretary.

SECTION I. An Assistant Secretary, not a member of the Club, may be appointed by the Board of Directors, at such salary as may be fixed by that body, holding office during its pleasure.

ARTICLE VII.

Treasurer.

SECTION I. The Treasurer shall have charge of the funds of the Club, keep an account thereof,—subject at all times to investigation by the Board of Directors,— and pay out the said funds only upon the check of the President, countersigned by the Secretary.

ARTICLE VIII.

Grove Committee.

SECTION I. The Grove Committee shall consist of five members, who shall hold office for fifteen years, provided, that of the committee first appointed one member's term shall expire at the end of five years, two shall expire at the end of ten years and two at the end of fifteen years from October 9, 1900, as may be determined by lot, but not to affect the term of those now in office. The President of the Club shall appoint the members of the Committee and fill all yearncies.

SEC. 2. The Grove Committee shall have authority to manage and control the Club's property in Sonoma County known as "Bohemia," and shall determine upon the advisability and character of improvements to be erected thereon.

ARTICLE IX.

Historiographer.

SECTION I. A Historiographer shall be appointed by the Board of Directors. He shall collect, arrange, classify, and attend to recording

BY-LAWS.

and preserving the literary, social and historical productions, records and material, written and printed, of the Club. He may employ such clerical and other assistance, and may make such other necessary expenditures, as the Board of Directors shall authorize. He shall be ex-officio a member of the High Jinks Committee.

ARTICLE X.

Board of Directors.

SECTION I. The Board of Directors shall have general control of the affairs of the Club and manage its business. It shall elect all members of the Club; make such House Rules, in addition to those contained in these By-Laws, as it may deem discreet; authorize the expenditures necessary to the proper working of the Club, and audit the bills for the same, through its appropriate Committee. A majority of the members shall constitute a quorum.

- SEC. 2. Any member of the Board of Directors who shall voluntarily absent himself from its meetings for two consecutive months without leave of the Board shall be deemed to have resigned therefrom.
- SEC. 3. Vacancies in any of the elective offices, occurring before the next annual election, shall be filled by the Board of Directors, the appointee to hold until the next annual election.
- SEC. 4. The Board of Directors shall have power to strike from the roll the name of any member for delinquency in the payment of indebtedness, or for any other cause that may be

deemed sufficient, in accordance with the By-Laws. It shall also have power to remit indebtedness from members to the Club, or entrance fees from new members, and to impose fines for the violation of rules.

ARTICLE XI.

Meetings of the Board of Directors.

SECTION I. The Directors shall meet for organization on the day next succeeding the annual election, at 12:30 o'clock P. M., and at said meeting shall organize by re-electing the President, Vice-President, Secretary, and Treasurer elected by the Club at said annual election.

SEC. 2. Regular meetings of the Board of Directors shall be held at such times as may be fixed by them, and special meetings at the call of the President, a quorum of the Board of Directors, or on written request of ten members.

SEC. 3. Notice of regular or special meetings shall be given by the secretary by mailing a notice to each member of the Board, addressed to his residence or principal place of business, at least one day before the meeting.

ARTICLE XII.

Limit of Membership.

SECTION I. The regular membership of this Club is limited to seven hundred and fifty (750), which shall not include Honorary, Life, Transient, or Temporary Members, or Non-Resident Members elected after January 31, 1904.

BY-LAWS.

ARTICLE XIII.

Honorary Members.

SECTION I. Persons eminent in literature, arts, music, or science may be made Honorary Members of the Club. They shall be entitled to all the privileges of the Club, except that they shall not have the right of voting or holding office and shall have no interest in the Club property. They shall be elected in a similar manner to that provided for the election of Regular Members.

ARTICLE XIV.

Life Members.

SECTION I. The Life Members shall consist of those who have heretofore become Life Members, and those who have been elected or shall hereafter be elected Life Members, as provided in these By-Laws.

- SEC. 2. Life Members shall have all the rights, privileges, and interests in the Club and its property that Regular Members have, but shall pay no dues or assessments.
- SEC. 3. Any member who shall have rendered distinguished services to the Club, who shall have been in Regular Membership for the ten immediately preceding years, may, by the unanimous vote of the Board of Directors, be elected to Life Membership; but the number of such members elected under this Article shall not at any time exceed fifteen.

ARTICLE XV.

Transient Members.

SECTION I. The members of the Faculty and Academic Staff of any University, except those who reside in the City of San Francisco, and officers of the Army or Navy of the United States, on the active list, may be admitted as Transient Members of this Club on a monthly payment, in advance, of one-half the regular dues, but such Transient Members shall not have the right of voting or holding office, and shall have no interest in the Club property.

SEC. 2. Any Transient Member who shall have lost the qualifications necessary for Transient Membership under this Article may be elected to Regular Membership, as provided in the By-Laws. When so elected, he shall be subject to the provisions of the By-Laws respecting initiation fee and dues. Such member shall continue to enjoy the privileges of Transient Membership by the payment of full dues and until his election to Regular Membership shall have been determined; but in case he should fail of election, his membership shall cease.

ARTICLE XVI. Temporary Members.

SECTION I. Non-residents of the State of California, temporarily visiting San Francisco, after having been duly proposed and seconded in the manner provided for Regular Members, may, by a unanimous vote of the Board of Directors, be

admitted to the use of the Club for a period of three months, upon payment of three months' dues in advance. If, at the expiration of that period, they wish to become Regular Members of the Club, they must be proposed and balloted for in the manner provided for Regular Members.

SEC. 2. The proposer and seconder of any nonresident admitted to the privileges of the Club under this Article shall be held responsible for all indebtedness incurred by him during the three months of visiting membership.

ARTICLE XVII.

Non-Resident Members.

SECTION I. Persons not residing or having a place of business within two hundred miles of the City of San Francisco may be elected Non-Resident Members.

SEC. 2. Each Non-Resident Member elected subsequent to January 31, 1904, shall pay one-half the regular entrance fee, and if thereafter elected to Regular Membership, shall also pay whatever difference there may have been between the entrance fee paid by him and that paid by Regular Members elected at the date of the election of such Non-Resident Member. Non-Resident Members shall pay one-half the regular dues, and if thereafter elected to Regular Membership, shall pay full regular dues.

SEC. 3. Non-Resident Members elected as such after January 31, 1904, can only become Regular Members of the Club by proposal as such and by election in the manner provided for other applicants for Regular Membership.

- SEC. 4. Any Non-Resident Member who shall have lost the qualifications necessary for Non-Resident Membership under this Article may be elected to Regular Membership, as provided in the By-Laws. Such member shall continue to enjoy the privileges of Non-Resident Membership by the payment of full regular dues and until his election to Regular Membership shall have been determined; but in case he should fail of election, his membership shall cease.
- SEC. 5. Any Regular Member who removes his residence or place of business to a distance of two hundred miles or more from the City of San Francisco, on written notice to the Secretary of such removal, and by the vote of the Board of Directors, may become a Non-Resident Member.
- SEC. 6. Non-Resident Members elected after January 31, 1904, shall not have the right of voting or holding office, and shall have no interest in the Club property.
- SEC. 7. No person can be considered a Non-Resident Member who resides continuously in the City of San Francisco for a period of three months.

ARTICLE XVIII.

Admission of Members.

SECTION I. Every candidate for admission must be not less than twenty-one years of age, and must be proposed by one member and seconded by another, to both of whom such candidate for admission shall be personally known. The name,

BY-LAWS.

residence, and occupation of the proposed candidate shall be sent in writing to the Secretary, who shall cause the same to be posted in a conspicuous place in the Club, for the term of two weeks; at the expiration of that time the name shall be submitted to the Board of Directors for election. The name may be withdrawn by the proposer, or seconder, at any time before the Board of Directors takes action thereon. No member of the Board of Directors shall propose or second a candidate for membership in the Club.

- SEC. 2. The members of the Board of Directors shall vote by ballot upon the candidates when vacancies occur in the membership of the Club in the order of their proposal, except when otherwise permitted by these By-Laws. Two adverse ballots shall exclude a candidate. The Secretary shall communicate the result of the ballot to the proposer and seconder. In case of election the Secretary shall notify the candidate. No rejected candidate shall be again proposed within six months after the date of such rejection.
- SEC. 3. The Board of Directors, in filling vacancies in the membership of the Club, shall have the power to elect one candidate a month preferentially, without regard to his position on the waiting list, provided such candidate may be distinguished in art, letters, music or the drama.
- SEC. 4. Newly elected members must pay their entrance fee within fifteen days from the date of their election, otherwise they will be deemed to have forfeited their right to membership.

ARTICLE XIX.

Re-Admission.

SECTION I. Any member in good standing who may have resigned from the Club, or whose membership may have ceased, may be re-admitted upon the payment of such sum, not exceeding the regular entrance fee, as the Board of Directors may determine.

ARTICLE XX.

Fees and Dues.

SECTION I. The entrance fee for admission to this Club shall be Two Hundred Dollars (\$200.00), and the monthly dues Six Dollars (\$6.00), payable in advance.

- SEC. 2. Transient and Temporary Members, and Non-Resident Members elected after January 31, 1904, shall pay such fees and dues as are provided in the Articles of these By-Laws relating to them.
- SEC. 3. All Regular Members resident of this State, not living in or doing business within fifty miles of the City of San Francisco, and elected prior to January 31, 1904, shall pay one-half the regular dues.
- SEC. 4. Members intending to be absent from the State for a period of over six months may, upon application to the Secretary, by a vote of the Board of Directors, have their names placed upon the list of Absentees, provided that at the time of making such application they shall not be in arrears. Any member upon the list of Absentees

BY-LAWS.

shall be charged at the rate of one-fourth of the yearly dues for the time he is absent. If said dues are not paid upon due notice, the provisions of the By-Laws relating to delinquency may be enforced against such member.

ARTICLE XXI.

Indebtedness of Members.

SECTION 1. Whenever any member shall have contracted an indebtedness for monthly dues amounting to the sum of Ten Dollars (\$10.00), such fact shall be reported by the Secretary to the Board of Directors, who shall cause such member to be notified by mail of such indebtedness: and should such indebtedness remain unpaid for a period of thirty days after such notification, the Board of Directors shall cause such member to be notified by mail, to show cause why he should not cease to be a member of the Club. Ten days after such notification, unless such indebtedness be paid (or remitted for good cause by the Board of Directors), the name of the delinquent shall be stricken from the roll of members.

SEC. 2. All indebtedness other than for dues must be liquidated within the first twenty days of the month immediately succeeding the month in which said indebtedness may have been contracted. If not paid at the expiration of said twenty days, then the Board of Directors must be furnished with a good and acceptable reason for the delay, and, in the absence of this, the name of the delinquent member shall be posted in the Club, and all further credit denied him, until the amount he

owes be paid in full. If, at the expiration of sixty days from the month in which said indebtedness may have been contracted, it still remains unpaid, then the member so indebted shall be suspended and shall be posted as not entitled to the rights and privileges of the Club. Such suspension shall continue for ten months unless said indebtedness be sooner paid in full; and, if not paid at the end of said ten months, the name of the delinquent shall be stricken from the roll of members. During such suspension the delinquent shall be liable for monthly dues, unless the same be remitted by the Board of Directors.

ARTICLE XXII.

Discipline and Expuision.

SECTION I. Any member who may conduct himself in a manner unbefitting a gentleman, either in the Club or elsewhere, shall be expelled; provided proper steps be taken to that end in accordance with the By-Laws. A member conducting himself in any way calculated to disturb the harmony or impair the good name or prosperity of the Club, may be reprimanded, suspended or expelled.

SEC. 2. Any member who may charge another with conduct unbefitting a gentleman, or conduct calculated to disturb the harmony or impair the good name or prosperity of the Club, shall prefer such charge in writing to the Board of Directors; and if there shall be probable cause for such charge, a special meeting of the Board of Directors shall be convened to consider the same, of

Digitized by Google

BY-LAWS.

which the accused shall have due notice. At such meeting, or any adjournment thereof, the Board of Directors may take such action, under the By-Laws, as it may deem just; but a unanimous vote of its members shall be necessary for expulsion. A member so expelled may appeal to a general meeting of the Club, which must be called on his request, but a vote of two-thirds of the members present at such meeting shall be necessary for a reversal of the action of the Board of Directors.

ARTICLE XXIII.

Club Meetings.

SECTION I. The regular annual meeting of the Club shall be held on the second Tuesday of April in each year, at one o'clock P. M., and regular quarterly meetings of the Club shall be held on the second Tuesdays of July, October, and January in each year at one o'clock P. M.

SEC. 2. Special meetings of the Club may be called by the Directors on their own motion, and must be called on the application in writing of ten members.

SEC. 3. Notice of all meetings of the Club, both regular and special, shall be given by mailing, at least ten days before said meeting, to each member of the Club, as provided in Article XXXI of these By-Laws, a notice of said meeting, and, in addition, notice of the regular annual meeting shall be published for at least two weeks before said meeting in some newspaper published in the City and County of San Francisco, and all other

notices of said meetings, special or regular, are hereby dispensed with. The notice of special meeting shall state the purposes for which the meeting is called.

SEC. 4. Thirty members shall constitute a quorum for a regular or special meeting, and an election of officers of the Club at a meeting where thirty members are present shall be as valid as if made at an election at which a majority of the members of the Club were present and voted.

SEC. 5. In any action requiring the sanction of two-thirds of the entire membership of the Club, members can vote by proxy at a meeting called to consider such action, but no proxies shall be allowed for any other purpose. Proxies can be given only to a member, and must be filed with the Secretary before any meeting at which they are to be used.

ARTICLE XXIV.

Annual Election.

SECTION I. The annual election of all officers of the Club shall be held at the regular annual meeting. At the annual election the vote shall be by ballot, and the polls shall be kept open for one hour. The officer presiding at said meeting shall appoint two Judges of Election to supervise the same. The said Judges of Election shall receive and count the votes and report to the presiding officer, in writing, the names of the officers elected and the number of votes cast for each candidate, and the presiding officer shall

BY-LAWS.

declare the result. A plurality of votes shall elect. In case of a tie, another ballot shall be taken at once at said meeting on the tying candidates.

SEC. 2. No member shall be eligible to any elective office or be allowed to vote who, at the time, be in arrears for dues or other indebtedness.

SEC. 3. The officers elect shall assume their duties on the day following their election.

ARTICLE XXV.

Nominating Committee.

SECTION I. This Club, at the last quarterly meeting prior to the annual election, or at a meeting of the Club, called for the purpose prior to said time, shall elect from the body of its members a Committee of five, who shall prepare and submit a list of Officers and Directors to be voted for at the next ensuing Club election. The Committee shall be chosen in the following manner: Nominations shall be made separately. and, when seconded, shall be recorded by the Secretary. When no further nominations are offered, the presiding officer shall declare the same closed. The Secretary shall then read the names of all nominees as recorded, and the Club shall proceed to ballot for the same, each member voting for five nominees. When the voting is completed, the presiding officer shall appoint three Tellers, who shall count the ballots and report the result to the presiding officer, and the five nominees receiving the highest number of votes shall be by him declared to be the Committee. The ticket submitted by the Committee shall be

known as the Regular Ticket, and shall be posted on the bulletin board in the Club House by the Chairman of the Committee as soon as completed, but not later than two weeks before the annual election, and shall be printed and circulated among the members at the expense of the Club. If the ticket be not posted as above required, it shall not be called the Regular Ticket. Nothing herein contained shall preclude the nomination of other tickets by any member or members of the Club. All ballots shall be uniform in size and color.

ARTICLE XXVI.

Limiting Club Indebtedness.

SECTION I. Subject to the laws of this State, the Board of Directors of this Club may incur an indebtedness to the amount of One Hundred and Twenty-five Thousand Dollars (\$125,000.00) and interest, for the purpose of purchasing a Club site, and may secure the payment of the same, with interest, in any lawful way upon the property so purchased, or contracted to be purchased.

- SEC. 2. The annual expenditure for Midsummer Jinks, High Jinks, Low Jinks, and Bohemian Club Grove shall not exceed Eight Thousand Dollars (\$8,000,00).
- SEC. 3. All extraordinary expenditures, other than those above provided, involving an outlay of more than Five Hundred Dollars (\$500.00), shall be first submitted to the Club for its approval; but this restriction shall not apply to expenditures for the regular conduct and operation of the Club.

BY-LAWS.

ARTICLE XXVII.

Visitor's Card.

SECTION I. At the request of a member, non-residents of the City of San Francisco, residing more than fifty miles therefrom, may be admitted to the privileges of the Club for a period of two weeks, two members of the Board of Directors consenting. A card shall be issued to each visitor, signed by the President and Secretary. Members introducing visitors shall be held responsible for any indebtedness such visitors may contract. The time of Visitor's Cards may be extended by the Board of Directors, in their discretion, for a term not to exceed two weeks, and to non-residents eminent in literature, art, music, or science, indefinitely. A card shall not be issued to the same person twice within the same year.

SEC. 2. The holder of a Visitor's Card, provided he be a resident of the State of California, shall not be entitled to the privileges of the Midsummer Camp or Jinks.

ARTICLE XXVIII.

High Jinks.

SECTION I. "High Jinks" may be held on or about the last Saturday evening of each month, under the direction of a member to be designated for that purpose by the appropriate Standing Committee of the Board of Directors.

ARTICLE XXIX.

No Compensation to Members.

SECTION I. No member shall, on any pretext, or in any manner, receive salary or compensation for services from the funds of the Club.

ARTICLE XXX. Resignation.

SECTION 1. All resignations must be made to the Secretary in writing.

ARTICLE XXXI.

SECTION I. A register shall be kept in the Club, in which any member may record his name and address.

Notices mailed to the address of any member, as noted in the Register, shall be considered properly sent.

If a member fails to record his address in the Register, notices shall be mailed to his last address known to the Secretary of the Club.

Said notices shall be held to have been received five days after being so mailed.

The recital in the minutes of any meeting that notice has been mailed in accordance with the By-Laws shall be conclusive evidence that due notice has been given and received.

ARTICLE XXXII. Construing By-Laws.

SECTION I. On all questions arising as to the construction of these By-Laws, the decision of the

BY-LAWS.

Board of Directors shall be final, unless rescinded by the Club at the next general meeting.

ARTICLE XXXIII.

Cushing's Manual.

SECTION I. The meetings of the Club shall be governed by the rules of Cushing's Manual, so far as they are applicable, and do not conflict with these By-Laws.

ARTICLE XXXIV.

Amendments to By-Laws.

SECTION I. Amendments to the By-Laws may be made at any meeting of the Club, regular or special, by an affirmative vote of two-thirds of the members present. Notice of proposed amendments to the By-Laws shall be furnished to the Secretary and posted in a conspicuous place in the Club House at least thirty days before the meeting. Amendments to amendments and substitutes must be posted fifteen days before the meeting.

ARTICLE XXXV.

Time of Taking Effect of By-Laws.

SECTION I. These By-Laws shall take effect immediately, and all provisions of former By-Laws are hereby repealed.

Adopted at annual meeting, April 12, 1904.

House Kules

HOUSE RULES

- (I.) The Club-rooms will be opened at 7 A. M. daily. No members except those occupying bedrooms in the Club will be admitted after I A. M. Members who may be in the rooms at that hour are not to be influenced as to their departure by this rule.
- (2.) The office of the Club will be open from 8 A. M. to 8:30 P. M. on business days, and from II A. M. to 2 P. M. on Sundays and holidays.
- (3.) No servant will be sent from the Club on the private business of any member. Feeing of servants is prohibited. This applies to the entire Club and all its employees. No reprimand will be given servants by members of the Club. Any inattention to duty or lack of courtesy must be reported at the office of the Club, associated with a request that the same be brought before the notice of the committee in charge.
- (4.) Complaints other than those referred to in the preceding rule should be made in writing to the Board of Directors.
- (5.) Members will be limited to three visitor's cards at one time.

Applications for visitor's cards must be made in writing, and will not be registered if sent by telephone.

No visitor's card will be issued to any resident of San Francisco, or to any one residing within 50 miles thereof. No more than two visitor's cards will be issued to *one* person within twelve months. When the credit of a member is stopped he is disqualified as a sponsor for visitor's cards. Visitor's bank checks will not be cashed.

Gentlemen holding visitor's cards are permitted to entertain in the Club only members and those entitled to the privileges of membership.

(6.) Members of Clubs entitled to reciprocal relations with the Bohemian Club, may enjoy the privileges of the Club for a period of three months from the date of the presentation of their credentials. After that time an extension of the courtesy may be obtained only by application to the Board of Directors of the Bohemian Club, and the limit of such extension will be three months.

A member of a corresponding Club must present credentials signed by the Secretary of the Club of which he is a member, or be introduced by a member of the Bohemian Club.

(7.) Gentlemen who are not members, and have not the privileges of membership, will be excluded from all parts of the Club other than the reception room except while escorted by a member. Residents of San Francisco, or of places within 50 miles thereof, may not be invited to the privileges of the Restaurant Department oftener than once in 60 days, except by permission of the Directory. These gentlemen may be entertained by members in the Green Room of the Club, but

HOUSE RULES.

the same person must not be entertained oftener than once a month.

Use of the Reception Room, or any other of the Club-rooms, for transaction of private business is prohibited.

- (8.) No member of the Club is permitted to entertain in the Club at the same time more than three persons who are not members, or have not the privileges of membership, except at meals served in a private dining-room.
- (9.) Members may have the use of the private dining rooms in the evening for the entertainment of guests, including ladies, provided twelve hours notice be given the Secretary, and no dinner will be served for less than four persons. The Red Room is available only on Wednesday evenings as a private dining room for the entertainment of ladies, except on application to and with the approval of the President, the Chairman of the Dining Room Committee, and the Chairman of the Rooms Committee. The dinner party must be not less than ten. On such occasions, excepting the Jinks Room, and that set apart for cloak room, ladies will not be permitted in other rooms than those in which the entertainment is given.

The cloak room will be selected from rooms at that time vacant, to be charged for at usual rates.

Members can have the use of the private dining rooms for the entertainment of ladies at luncheon when approved by the Board of Directors after application shall have been made to the said Board stating the nature of the entertainment and

the number of ladies and gentlemen to be invited, provided in the opinion of the Board, the guest of honor is distinguished in the Arts, Letters or Science. Invitations to such dinners or luncheons can only be issued by members.

- (10.) When personally conducted by a member, ladies may visit the Club Rooms between 2 and 5 o'clock P. M. only on the first Wednesday of the month.
- (II.) No member may invite to a Jinks, or to dinner at the Club on the evening of a Jinks, any person not a member, or not having the privileges of membership, unless such person holds an invitation from the Sire to attend the Jinks. A member coming to the Club with a visitor on the evening of a Jinks will be penalized should such visitor not be entitled to be present as above provided.
- (11a.) The Sire of any Jinks shall be entitled to five cards of invitation, and no more shall be issued without approval of Board of Directors. An invitation to the Midsummer Jinks may include the full privileges of the camp.
- (12.) Every card issued to the Card Games by the Wine Room must be returned signed. The Card Room game will be held responsible for such cards, and they must agree with the Wine Room account, which will be considered conclusive.
- (13.) Playing of cards and other games will be permitted only in the rooms set apart for such purpose. The Directory will exercise its power to

HOUSE RULES.

suppress any and all games which, in its opinion, may be calculated to bring the Club into disrepute or to interrupt its harmony.

Only members and gentlemen holding visitor's cards can play cards in the Club.

- (14.) None but members, or persons having the privileges of membership, are permitted to pay for refreshments.
- (14a.) Members' orders for wine room supplies to be delivered outside the Club cannot be taken over the telephone, but must be in the form of a written order.
- (15.) Except by previous arrangement with the management, no meals will be served in any room other than that set apart for the purpose, and all food served must be purchased from the Club or procured from the Wine Room sideboard. Food served from the sideboard will not be considered a meal.
- (15a.) No food will be served in the Green Room, nor will food or drink be served in the Library.
- (16.) Conversation in the Library is not permitted.
- (17.) No books, papers or periodicals will be taken from the rooms where they are placed, except that San Francisco daily papers may be used in any room on the first floor of the Club, or in the Library. Mutilation of books, papers or periodicals, is prohibited.

- (18.) Minors are permitted only in the reception room, and then only when accompanied by members.
- (19.) Dogs are not permitted in the Clubrooms.
- (20.) Members will be charged for property of the Club destroyed or damaged by them, as the Board of Directors may order.
- (21.) No transfer nor subletting of bed-rooms is permitted. Only members can occupy the bed-rooms of the Club except by permission of the Board of Directors. Card playing is prohibited in the bed-rooms. The Club is not responsible for property left in the bed-rooms. Club bed-rooms can only be occupied by one person.
- (21a.) The sleeping apartments in the Club (with the exception of those which are reserved as transient rooms) are intended for the use and accommodation of members who make such rooms their homes and cannot be held or rented by any member not making actual use of his room for a longer period than thirty days, without special permission of the Board of Directors.
- (22.) No subscription list, circular or notice may be circulated or posted in the Club without the permission of the Board of Directors or the appropriate committee thereof.
- (23.) No information of proceedings of the Club may be supplied for publication to any newspaper or magazine, except by authority of

HOUSE RULES.

the Board of Directors. The proceedings of the meetings of the Board of Directors are held to be strictly private.

- (24.) If a member who is posted for non-payment of any indebtedness continues to sign cards after such posting, a fine not exceeding twenty-five dollars (\$25) will be imposed for each card, that is not taken up by said member on the day on which it is signed; and such fine shall be considered as an indebtedness other than for dues.
- (25.) Whenever the indebtedness of a member to the Club amounts to one hundred dollars, his further credit and supplies may be stopped, in the discretion of the Board of Directors, until the indebtedness is paid.
- (26.) Members not posted can have their checks cashed for an amount not exceeding twenty-five dollars in one day, but only when presented in person by the drawer or endorser of the check.
- (27.) No property of the Club shall be removed from the Club-rooms, under any circumstances, without formal permission of the Board of Directors.
- (28.) The Barber Shop will be open as follows: Mondays from 8:00 A. M. to 10:15 A. M., II:00 A. M. to 3:00 P. M., 3:45 P. M. to 7:30 P. M. Other week days from 8 A. M. to 7:30 P. M. Sundays and holidays from 8:30 A. M. to 2:00 P. M., and as much later as the services of the barbers are demanded by the members waiting in the Club-rooms.

- (28a.) On week days, between the hours of 12:00 and 1:00 P. M. and on Sundays and holidays after 12:00 M., there will be no hair cutting or trimming of beard. The names of members desiring the services of the barber will be placed upon the slate in order of application. If a member, notified that the barber is ready to wait upon him, fails to avail himself of the opportunity, his name will be dropped from the slate for the time being.
- (29.) Pipe smoking not allowed, except in bed-rooms.
- (30.) For the violation of any of these rules, a fine may be imposed by the Directory.

HOUSE RULES.

GROVE CLUB HOUSE RULES.

ė

- (I.) All rules in existence or made in the future by the Directors for the guidance of members in the main Club House are to be considered in force in the Grove Club House, unless they conflict with those special rules which follow, in which case the special rules are to govern.
- (2.) The Grove Club House will be open for the reception of members and their friends and for gentlemen holding visitors' cards or Sire's invitations at all seasons of the year, but during the time of the Mid-Summer encampment, the Club House will be open only between the hours of 7:00 A. M. and 6:30 P. M. No gentleman, not a member of the Club, unless holding a visitor's card, may be included in a house party.
- (3.) Servants of parties must leave the house in good order and clean. This pertains also to the sleeping houses. The cost of laundering bed clothes, table linen, etc., will be charged to the party occupying the house.
- (4.) No party shall have the right to occupy the premises more than one week, if another party makes application for its use.
- (5.) No donations will be accepted for the house without the permission of a majority of the Grove Committee.

- (6.) Ladies, accompanied by members, may visit the Club House, as well as the Grove, when the house is not occupied by a party. At such times they may visit the Grove but not the House. Ladies may be entertained at luncheon by the members at the house but at no other time, and not at all during the Mid-Summer encampment.
- (7.) Written notice of intention to occupy the house must be left at the Club's office in time to enable the officers to communicate with the Grove people.
- (8.) Parties visiting Club House must provide their own supplies, help and transportation.

CAMP RULES AND REGULATIONS.

.

During the Midsummer Jinks Encampment, the Captain of the Camp shall have full charge of everything.

He shall have the appointment of lieutenants and such employees as may be deemed necessary.

Members desiring locations for private tents should apply for them as early as possible. Once erected, no tent will be removed.

Members desiring platforms should order them at least ten days prior to the day of the Jinks. Such platforms must be portable, as they will be removed from the grounds and stored immediately after the Jinks.

No more platforms or structures of a semipermanent character will be allowed on the hill sides or in other conspicuous localities; the intention being to avoid marring the natural beauties of the forest, as much as possible, and to give the "most pleasure to the greatest number."

No private tent which is received at the camp later than noon on Thursday preceding the day of the Jinks will be erected by the Club help.

Orders for tents and furniture must be in writing and signed. Verbal or telephone orders can

not be accepted. Order blanks will be mailed to members upon application.

Members must not move nor exchange any piece of Club furniture from any tent, without the consent of the Captain of the Camp.

Members (or their valets or private servants) must not remove or take away any chairs, cots, mattresses, lanterns, lumber, brush, or any Club property intended for general use or for the Sires.

No special service of food to tents will be allowed, except in case of sickness, or after ample notice and special arrangement with the Steward, and by paying service charge.

Members leaving Camp must give notice by entering departure on the register; otherwise the regular charge will run against their account.

The Club will not be responsible for valuables left in the tents.

Members are requested not to tip any of the employees.

Officers of the Club

1872 - 1904

1872 — 1873

PRESIDENT	THOMAS NEWCOMB
VICE-PRESIDENT	HENRY EDWARDS
SECRETARY	SANDS W FORMAN
TREASURER	ARPAD HARASZTHY
DIRECT	ORS
D. P. Belknap	Edward Bosqui
Samuel M. Brookes	A. G. Hawes
J. C. Will	iamson
Assistant Secretary	J. H. SAYRE

1873 - 1874

PRESIDENT	HENRY EDWARDS
VICE-PRESIDENT	ARPAD HARASZTHY
SECRETARY	GEORGE LETTE
TREASURER	ROBERT ROY
DIRECT	
D. P. Belknap	Edward Bosqui
Samuel M. Brookes	A. G. Hawes
Robert M.	
Assistant Secretary	J. H. SAYRE

1874 -- 1875

-	
PRESIDENTVICE-PRESIDENT	HENRY EDWARDS DAVID P. BELKNAP
SECRETARY	JOSEPH C. FORD
	CHARLES A. LEWIS
George T. Bromley	Thomas Hill
Barton Hill J. M. M	Frank G. Kenny IcDonald
	J. H. SAYRE

1875 - 1876

VICE-PRESIDENT	VIRGIL WILLIAMSTHOMAS NEWCOMBJOSEPH C. FORD
TRBASURER	CHARLES A. LEWIS
DIRECTORS	
George T. Bromley	Matthias Gray
	Alexander G. Hawes h Maguire
Assistant Secretar	yJ. E. Tippett

1876 — 1877

President	HENRY EDWARDS
VICE-PRESIDENT	
SECRETARY	AMBROSE G. BIERCE
TREASURER	JAMES D. RUGGLES
DIRMC	TORS
Jennings S. Cox	James C. Patrick
Sidney M. Smith	Henry O. Hunt
Paul Frenseny	
Assistant Secretary	J. E. TIPPET

1877 -- 1878

President	HENRY EDWARDS
VICE-PRESIDENT	JENNINGS S. COX
SECRETARY	LUCIUS H. FOOTE
TREASURER	.JAMES M. McDONALD
DIRAC	Tors
Andrew McF. Davis	Andrew J. Moulder
Stephen W. Leach	Samuel M. Brookes
Hugh M.	Burke
Assistant Secretary	J. E. TIPPETT

1878 - 1879

PRESIDENT	ROBERT C. ROGERS
VICE-PRESIDENT	
SECRETARY	.ANDREW S. BENDER
TREASURER	ANDREW J. MOULDER
DIREC	rors
Joseph Tilden	Russell J. Wilson
George J. Gee	Julian W. Rix
Charles B	. Bishop
Assistant Secretary	J. E. TIPPETT

1879 - 1880

VICE-PRESIDENT	ROBERT C. ROGERS STUART TAYLOR F. N. R. MARTINEZ
TREASURER	GEORGE B. BAYLEY
DIRECTORS	
Walter G. Holmes	William W. Morrow
Frank L. Unger	Albert D. Bradley
Meyer	Straus
Assistant Secretary.	Ј. Е. ТІРРЕТТ

1880 - 1881

PRESIDENTVICE-PRESIDENTSECRETARY	PAUL NEUMANN
TREASURER	.ANDREW McF. DAVIS
DIRECTORS	
Charles A. Low	Virgil Williams
Charles W. Dungan	
Isidor Gutte	
Assistant Secretary.	J. E. TIPPETT

1881 — 1882

1001
PRESIDENTALEXANDER G. HAWES
VICE-PRESIDENTGEORGE CHISMORE
SECRETARY
TREASURERGEORGE W. BEAVER
DIRECTORS
Clarence R. Greathouse H. C. Johannes
Clay M. Greene Henry M. Bosworth
(*Frederick L. Castle
Theo. F. Payne
Assistant SecretaryJ. E. TIPPETT
1000 1000
1882 — 1883
PRESIDENTPAUL NEUMANN
VICE-PRESIDENT SEUGENE M. DEWEY JEROME A. HART
VICE-PRESIDENT) JEROME A. HART
SECRETARY
(T. H. F. RUDING TOGGET VN
TREASURER CHARLES JOSSELYN
DIRECTORS
A. J. Moulder Virgil Williams
Joseph R. Grismer (T. H. F. Robertson H. P. Fletcher J. A. Thompson
J. A. Thompson
(*M. W. Reuling J. D. Redding
J. D. Redding
Assistant Secretary J. E. TIPPETT
1883 — 1884
THE TELEPHONE
PRESIDENT
VICE-PRESIDENT *A. S. BENDER CASPAR SCHENCK
SECRETARYPETER ROBERTSON
TREASUREE
DIRECTORS
Theodore F. Payne F. Marion Wells
S. D. Mayer †Caspar Schenck W. P. Coleman
W. P. Coleman
(*J. W. Fox Crittenden Thornton
Assistant SecretaryJ. E. TIPPETT
*Resigned. †Elected Vice-Pres. †Elected Sec'y
- Residence intercent Arca, Lies. Intercent pec 3.
72

1884 — 1885

-
PRESIDENTSTUART TAYLOR VICE-PRESIDENTJOSEPH D. REDDING SECRETARYHORACE G. PLATT TREASURER \$ *RAPHAEL WEILL SAMUEL OSBOURNE
DIRECTORS
J. N. H. Irwin G. W. Spencer
(*Henry Wadsworth (*Frederick Yates H. C. Dibble A. J. Moulder
Assistant SecretaryDAVID WILDER

1885 — 1886

PRESIDENTJOSEPH D. REDDING
VICE-PRESIDENT,BENJ. R. SWAN
SECRETARY
(JOSEPH B. CROCKETT
TREASURERSIDNEY M. SMITH
DIRECTORS
Alex. G. Hawes Harry J. Brady
tJoseph B. Crockett Stewart Menzies W. M. Bunker
Charles G. Yale
Assistant SecretaryDAVID WILDER
1886 — 1887
PRESIDENTGEORGE CHISMORE
VICE-PRESIDENTL. H. FOOTS
SECRETARYJ. N. H. IRWIN
TREASURERJ. A. THOMPSON
DIRECTORS
A. G. Hawes D. W. Loring
Stewart Menzies H. J. Brady
A. H. Rutherford
Assistant SecretaryDAVID WILDER
*Resigned. ‡Elected Secretary. Elected Treas.
70

1887 - 1888

PRESIDENTBENJ. R. SWAN
VICE-PRESIDENT
SECRETARYALBERT GERBERDING
TREASURERJAMES A. THOMPSON
DIRECTORS
A. G. Hawes J. N. H. Irwin
Stewart Menzies John Abrams
F. W. Zeile
Assistant SecretaryDAVID WILDER
1888 — 1889
PRESIDENTGEORGE T. BROMLEY
VICE-PRESIDENTPETER ROBERTSON
SECRETARYJOHN W. PEW
TREASURERFRANK W. SUMNER
DIRECTORS
H. J. Stewart
Jas. A. Robinson Geo. Chismore
+
John Hewston, Jr.
Assistant SecretaryDAVID WILDER

1889 — 1890
PRESIDENTPETER ROBERTSON
VICE-PRESIDENTGEO. H. WHEATON
(*F N R MARTINEZ
SECRETARY
TREASURERJAS. D. PHELAN
DIRECTORS
L. L. Baker . G. Hawes
Jas. M. McDonald
f*John A. Stanton H. J. Stewart
Geo. W. Beaver
*Raphael Weill
Assistant SecretaryDAVID WILDER
Assistant SecretaryDAVID WILDER

*Resigned.

1890 - 1891

PRESIDENTJAMES M. McDONALD		
VICE-PRESIDENTJAMES D. PHELAN		
SECRETARY E. B. POMEROY		
TREASURERS. D. BRASTOW		
DIRECTORS		
Geo. W. Granniss M. S. Wilson H. J. Stewart E. W. Townsend		
*Raphael Weill		
Assistant SecretaryDavid Wilder		
Assistant SecretaryDAVID WILDER		
1891 - 1892		
TANKIN D. DITELAN		
PRESIDENTJAMES D. PHELAN		
VICE-PRESIDENTEDWARD W. TOWNSEND		
SECRETARYMOUNTFORD S. WILSON		
TREASURERS. D. BRASTOW		
DIRECTORS		
Alfred Bouvier C. Osgood Hooker George Chismore H. J. Stewart		
{ *Raphael Weill Louis Sloss, Jr.		
Assistant Secretary*W. A. TICKNER		
Assistant SecretaryW. A. TICKNER Assistant SecretaryH. B. RATHBONE		
Assistant Secretary		
		
1892 — 1893		
PRESIDENTALBERT GERBERDING		
$ V_{ICE-PRESIDENT} \begin{cases} ^{\bullet}ED. H. HAMILTON \\ W. H. L. BARNES \end{cases} $		
SECRETARY		
TREASURER		
TREASURER VANDERLYNN STOW		
DIRECTORS		
R. P. Hammond $ \left\{ \begin{array}{l} {}^{\bullet}\text{W. G. Stafford} \\ \text{R. J. Woods} \end{array} \right. $		
D. De V. Graham Arthur F. Price		
E. P. Murphy		
Asst. Secretary and ManagerH. B. RATHBONE		

*Resigned

1893 — 1894

PRESIDENT	ALBERT GERBERDING	
VICE-PRESIDENT	R. H. LLOYI	
SECRETARY	JAS. M. HAMILTON	
TREASURER	S. D. BRASTOW	
E. P. Murphy	rors Robt. J. Woods	
R. P. Hammond	G. E. P. Hall	
D. Ernes		
Asst. Secretary and Man		
11000 Decretary and man		
1894 –	- 1895	
PRESIDENT	HORACE G. PLATT	
VICE-PRESIDENT		
SECRETARY		
TREASURERH		
(*Raphael Weill	Geo. W. Wheaton	
*Chas. Josselyn	Robert H. Fletcher	
A. H. Small	W. G. Curtis	
John A. Stanton		
Asst. Secretary and Man	agerH. B. RATHBONI	
	_	
1895 — 1896		
President	HORACE G. PLAT	
VICE-PRESIDENT	•ALEX. G. HAWES	
-	(*IOHN LATHROI	
SECRETARY	M. C. SLOSS	
TREASURERH	ORACE G. HELLMANN	
DIREC		
Willis E. Davis	Geo. H. Wheaton	
Wm. G. Curtis	Robert H. Fletcher	
E. R. Dimond	Wm. Sproule	
John A.		
{†Vanderly Thos. M.	nn Stow	
Asst. Secretary and Man		
*Resigned. †Elected	Vice-President.	

1896 - 1897

1000 1001			
PRESIDENT GEO. CHISMORE VICE-PRESIDENT PETER ROBERTSON SECRETARY DONALD DE V. GRAHAM TREASURER JAS. A. THOMPSON DIRECTORS Geo. H. Wheaton Willis E. Davis			
C. H. Maddox Wm. Sproule			
Vanderlynn Stow *Edwin R. Dimond Alexander Warner			
Geo. F. Grant Geo. H. Mastick			
Asst. Secretary and ManagerH. B. RATHBONE			
Asst. Secretary and manager			
1897 — 1898			
PRESIDENTWILLIAM SPROULE VICE-PRESIDENTVANDERLYNN STOW SECRETARYDONALD DE V. GRAHAM TREASURERJAMES A. THOMPSON DIRECTORS			
Geo. H. Mastick Geo. W. Granniss			
C. E. Bickford Geo. H. Powers			
Laurie Bunten W. G. Stafford			
Geo. F. Grant { *C. H. Maddox Alfred Holman			
Asst. Secretary and ManagerH. B. RATHBONE			
1898 — 1899			
PRESIDENTJAMES A. THOMPSON VICE-PRESIDENTH. J. STEWART SECRETARYTHOMAS M. PENNELL TREASURERGEORGE A. STORY DIRECTORS Thomas Rickard C. E. Bickford Edward M. Greenway Geo. H. Powers J. R. Howell Geo. W. Granniss M. A. Newell W. G. Stafford Asst. Secretary and ManagerH. B. RATHBONE *Resigned			

VICE-PRESIDENTW	ILLIAM G. STAFFORI
SECRETARY	THOMAS M. PENNELI
TREASURERHO	WARD C. HOUGHTON
DIREC	rors
F. P. Deering	Thomas Rickard
V. C. Driffield	E. M. Greenway
C. O. G. Miller	M. A. Newell
Kirkham Wright	
Asst. Secretary and Mana	gerH. B. RATHBONE
1901 —	1902
PRESIDENT	F. P. DEERING
VICE-PRESIDENT	JOHN LANDERS
SECRETARY	
TREASURER	JOHN D. McKEE
DIRECT	rors
C. J. Dickman	D. Ernest Melliss
E. M. Greenway	A. W. Moore
W. B. Hopkins	
J. R. Howell	W. A. Sabin

1902 - 1903

PRESIDENT	F. P. DEERING	
VICE-PRESIDENT	J. DENNIS ARNOLD	
SECRETARY	CHARLES K. FIELD	
TREASURER	.WILLIAM B. HOPKINS	
DIRECTORS		
~ 7 50 1	A 777 36	

C. J. Dickman
Frederic W. Hall
R. M. Hotaling
D. Ernest Melliss

A. W. Moore
Wm. Letts Oliver
Thomas Rickard
W. A. Sabin

1903 -- 1904

PRESIDENT	JAMES D. PHELAN
VICE-PRESIDENT	FREDERIC W. HALL
SECRETARY	EDGAR D. PEIXOTTO
TREASURER	WILLIS E. DAVIS

DIRECTORS

Thomas J. Barbour
David Bush
Charles J. Dickman
Richard M. Hotaling

Wm. Letts Oliver
Thomas Rickard
J. Wilson Shiels
J. C. Wilson

Members of the Club

Members of the Club.

Corrected to May 1, 1904.

W

ACKER, NICHOLAS AOct.	3,	1894
ADAMS, JOHN CHARLESJune	4,	1892
AGLER, JAMESJune	15,	1899
AIKEN, C. SJan.	29,	1896
AINSWORTH, FRANK KAug.	18,	1898
AITKEN, ROBERT IDec.	14,	1899
ALDRICH, WILLIAM FApr.	28,	1894
ALLEN, ARTHUR FOct.	28,	1897
AMES, F. HJan.	15,	1896
AMES, GEORGE EJan.	22,	1884
AMES, JAMES HFeb.	2,	1898
AMES, PELHAM WFeb.		1877
AMES, WORTHINGTONJuly	27,	1899
ANDERSON, WINSLOWOct.	,	1894
ARNOLD, J. DENNISNov.		1889
ASHE, R. PORTERMar.	25,	1892
AVERY, WM. HOct.	1,	1903
BABCOCK, WILLIAMFeb.	13.	1877
BACKUS, SAMUEL WDec.		1897
BACON, EDWIN HJan.		1893
BAKER, WAKEFIELDNov.	,	1888
BAKEWELL, T. VAug.		
		1878
BANNING, B. RDec.		1898
BARBOUR, THOS. JOct.	16.	1895
BARHAM, GUY BSept.	,	
BARNESON, JOHNJan.		
BARRETT, A. WAug.		
BARRETT, CHARLES LNov.		
BARTON, WILLARD TMar.		

BATCHELDER, GEORGE A	.Oct.	10,	1894
BATCHELDER, N. P	. May	8,	1900
BATES, E. J	. May	25,	1899
BEACH, A. NELSON	. Apr.	28,	1894
BEAVER, FRED H		5,	1900
BECK, FRANCIS E	. Apr.	13,	1893
BELL, JAMES E,	. Nov.	18,	1897
BENJAMIN, E. H		19,	1901
BENNETT, J. H		14,	1899
BENSON, JOHN		21,	1889
BENTLEY, R. I	. Jan.	21,	1903
BERGEVIN, A. M			1897
BERKELEY, R. C		24,	
BERNARD, O. ALBERT		2,	
BERRY, FULTON G		10,	
BERTHEAU, CESAR		2,	
BERTON, GEO. A			1899
BICKFORD, CLARENCE E		24,	1892
BISHOP, THOMAS B			1872
BLACK, ARTHUR L			1892
BLEES, F. W			1900
BLOOMER, H. R			1872
BOARDMAN, GEORGE C			1882
BOARDMAN, SAMUEL H			1892
BOCQUERAZ, LEON E			1894
BOCQUERAZ, R			1901
BOERICKE, WILLIAM			1889
BOLTON, ROBERT CLAY		-	1892
BONESTELL, C. K			1908
BONESTELL, R. G			1896
BOOTH, WILLIAM F			1900
BORLAND, J. H	. Sept.		1896
BOSSE, CHRISTIAN	. Nov.		1898
BOSWORTH, H. M	.Apr.		1874
BOURN, W. B	.July	18,	1889
BOURNE, JOHN B			
BOWIE, ALLAN ST. J			
BOYD, HARRY C	. Aug.	17,	1896
BOZET, LOUIS			
BRADY, HARRY J			

BRAYTON, EDWARD LJune	б,	1900
BREEDING, W. HJune	12,	1901
BREUER, H. JAug.	12,	1897
BRIGGS, E. WFeb.	27,	1901
BRINEGER, E. PJan.	14,	1904
BRITTAN, NATHANIEL JFeb.	3,	1874
BRITTON, J. AAug.	1,	1908
BROMLEY, GEORGE TApr.	8,	1873
BROOKS, WILLApr.	26,	1882
BROWN, ARTHUR MAug.	31,	1899
BROWN, C. AApr.	7,	1890
BROWN, R. GILMANJune	2,	1898
BROWN, ROLAND GFeb.	27,	1877
BRUGUIERE, E. AOct.	20,	1899
BRYANT, CHAS. FDec.	17,	1902
BRYANT, E. RJune	5,	1901
BUCK, FRANK HMar.	17,	1897
BUCKBEE, S. G	6,	1901
BUCKINGHAM, AURELIUS EJuly	15,	1896
BUCKINGHAM, GEORGE HSept.	19,	1894
BUCKINGHAM, WILLIAM PSept.	28,	1899
BUCKLETON, E. EOct.	16,	1895
BULLOCK, F. WJan.	4,	1900
BULLOCK, T. SApr.	14,	1897
BUNDSCHU, CHASOct.	28,	1889
BUNKER, W. MAug.	21,	1879
BUNTEN, LAURIEDec.	30,	1890
BURDELL, JAMES BOct.	31,	1894
BURGESS, FRANK GELETTJan.	2,	1895
BURGIN, J. FNov.	29,	1888
BURKE, HUGH MAug.	2,	1875
BURKE, JEREMIAH TJuly		1890
BURKE, MARTIN J		1894
BURNS, DANIEL MJan.		1894
BUSH, DAVIDOct.	27,	1876
CADENASSO, GOct.	12,	1898
CAGLIERI, GUIDO E	7,	1899
CAMPBELL, JOSEPH CApr.	13,	1893
CAMPRELL R WOct.	16.	1901

CANFIELD, CHAUNCEY L	Sept.	14,	1900
CAPELLE, ROBERT	Mar.	18,	1903
CARLSEN, EMIL		21,	1887
CARLSON, CHARLES J		31,	1887
CARLTON, HARRY P	Nov.	3,	1899
CAROLAN, FRANCIS J	Nov.		1884
CARROLL, EDGAR B	Nov.	25,	1889
CARTAN, FRANCIS M	July	25,	1882
CASTLE, ALBERT ERNEST	June	1,	1893
CASTLE, ARTHUR H	June		1893
CATTON, WILLIAM M	Jan.	21,	1897
CHADBOURNE, F. S	July		1881
CHANSLOR, JOSEPH A	Oct.		1899
CHAPMAN, WILFRID B	Dec.		1882
CHASE, HORACE B	Apr.	14,	1890
CHENERY, LEONARD E	Dec.		1899
CHISMORE, GEORGE	Dec.		1874
CHRISTESON, ANDREW	Nov.		1900
CLARK, BENJ	May		1903
CLARK, FRED	Mar.	20,	1901
CLARKE, HARRY CORSON	July	28,	1897
CLAWSON, JNO. WILLARD	Oct.		1897
CLINCH, CHAS. G	June	1,	1900
CLOUGH, CHARLES L	Apr.	10,	1877
COLEMAN, BARRY	Jan.	12,	1893
COLEMAN, J. V	Oct.	21,	1890
CONEY, ALEX. K	Apr.		1888
CONRAD, JOHN G	June	15,	1898
CONROY, THOS. J	Mar.		
COOL, RUSSELL H	May		1894
CORBET, BURKE		29,	1900
COSTIGAN, A. B	Feb.		1899
COWLES, PAUL	Apr.		1901
COWLES, W. NORTHROPE	Apr.		1889
COX, ELMER H	Apr.	5,	1900
COX, JENNINGS S			
CRANE, CARLTON C			
CRAWFORD, A. K			
CRAWFORD, JOHN JONES	мау		1893
CRAWFORD, O. W	June	5,	1901

CROCKER, CHARLES HApr.	11,	1894
CROCKER, HENRY JJan.	18,	1887
CROCKER, WILLIAM HNov.	17,	1885
CROOKS, JONATHAN JMar.	80,	1898
CROWLEY, DENNIS DJune	16,	1890
CUMMINGS, M. EARLNov.	12,	1908
CURLETT, WILLIAMFeb.	2,	1886
CURTIS, J. MMar.	29,	1900
CUSHING, CHAS. STUARTFeb.	15,	1900
CUSHING, SIDNEY BJune	25,	1891
CUTTER, E. BJune	29,	1898
		1000
DAGGETT, J. RJan.		1899
DAVIS, ANDREW McFApr.	6,	
DAVIS, DAVIDAug.		
DAVIS, F. HJuly	2,	
DAVIS, H. CJune	4,	
DAVIS, WILLIS EJune		
DAVIS, W. S	23,	
DEAN, WALTER ENov.	6,	
DEANE, LOUIS CJan.	7,	1904
DE CHANTREAU, J. DJune	24,	1897
DEERING, CHARLES JJune		1900
DEERING, F. PJune	6,	
DE LONG, GEORGE BOWENFeb.	24,	
DENICKE, E. AOct.	28,	
DE VECCHI, PAOLOMar.	-,	1882
DIBBLE, HENRY CDec.		1883
DICKINSON, J. RApr.	23,	1902
DICKMAN, CHARLES JOHNJune	11,	1891
DILLMAN, GEORGE LDec.	21,	
DIMOND, EDWIN RFeb.	24,	
DIXON, L. MAYNARDJune	4,	1902
DODD, WILLIS GJuly	28,	
DORNIN. GEORGE DNov.	18,	
DOUGLAS, J. ESept.	28,	1898
DOYLE, HENRYApr.	5,	1900
DRAPER, T. W. MORGANMar.	2,	
DRAY, F. ROct.	16,	
DRESEL, GUSTAVNov.	6,	1901

DRIFFIELD, V. C	28,	1889
DRYSDALE, DANIELSept.	11,	1896
DUBEDAT, ESept.	28,	1898
DUNNE, FRANK HJan.	18,	1900
DUNNING, W. BJuly	27,	1899
DUPERU R McKAug.	7,	1901
DURBROW, HARRYFeb.	2,	1886
DURNEY, JOSEPHDec.	1,	1897
DUTTON, HENRY FSept.	14,	1898
EASTON, GEORGEAug.	24,	1898
EATON, NOBLE HJan.	4,	1900
EDGAR, WILLIAM HDec.	21,	1898
EDWARDS, DAVID S	30,	1899
EDWARDS, J. WSept.	19,	1894
EDWARDS, WILLIAMApr.	11,	1889
ELDREDGE, ZOETH SSept.	19,	1889
EVANS, GEORGE HOct.	12,	1899
FAGAN, JAMES JDec.	1,	1897
FAY, CHARLES SAug.	6,	1891
FAY, CHARLES WSept.	8,	1897
FELTON, CHARLES NOct.	24,	1882
FERNALD, CHESTER BAILEYMar.	31,	1904
FIELD, CHARLES KAug.	21,	1895
FIELD, GEORGE RJune	29,	1898
FIELD, HENRY KJuly	21,	1884
FINDLEY, FRANK BDec.	21,	1899
FITZGERALD, R. MDec.	18,	1901
FLETCHER, GEORGE WOct.	19,	1886
FLETCHER, ROBERT HOWEMay	9,	1878
FLOOD, JAMES LJuly	21,	1884
FOLGER, JAMES AOct.	21,	1897
FOLLIS, CLARENCE GApr.	26,	1900
FOLSOM, JOS. RSept.	2,	1890
FONDA, HARRY STUARTNov.	18,	1896
FOOTE, LUCIUS HApr.	8,	1873
FORD, E. COURTNEYJan.	16,	1901
FORSYTH, ROBERTMar.	2,	1900
FORTMANN, HENRY FNov.	3.	1892

FOSIER, A. Wall.	ο,	1002
FOSTER, CHARLES JNov.	6,	1877
FOSTER, NEWTON HOct.	10,	1894
FRANCIS, HARRYOct.		1894
FREDERICK, M. WApr.	23,	1903
FROELICH, CHRISTIANAug.	18,	1880
FULLER, JACOB L	26,	1896
FULLER, J. BSept.	10,	1902
GAFFEY, JOHN TDec.	1.	1897
GALLOIS, EUGENEOct.	12.	1893
GAMBLE, JOHN MDec.	28.	1898
GARNETT, PORTERSept.	26.	1900
GENTHE, ARNOLDApr.	30.	1901
GIBBS, H. TMay	8.	1900
GIBSON, W. D. KAug.	12.	1897
GIESTING, JOSEPH GDec.	22,	1897
GILLIG, HENRY MOct.	23,	1883
GILMAN, GRANVILLE BAug.	26,	1890
GOAD, W. FRANKAug.	10,	1899
GOODALL, ARTHURJune	6,	1900
GOODALL, H. WDec.	14,	1899
GOODFELLOW, GEORGE ENov.	9,	1893
GOODWIN, JAMES WDec.	28,	1899
GORDON, HARRY FSept.	28,	1898
GOW, P. GEORGEOct.	30,	1895
GRACE, FRANK J. MNov.	4,	1896
GRAHAM, DONALD DE VNov.	4,	1890
GRAHAM, JAMES HMay	22,	1888
GRAHAM, ROBERTOct.	31,	1900
GRAHAM, T. AFeb.	25,	1904
GRANT, GEORGE FOct.	17,	1877
GRANT, JOSEPH DApr.	8,	1882
GRANT, WMAug.	1,	1894
GRAU, ENRIQUEAug.	10,	1899
GRAY, CLARENCE HJan.	11,	1899
GRAY, HARRY NDec.	31,	1891
GRAY, HENRYMar.	17,	1897
GRAY, LEE LJuly	6,	1893 1882
GREEN, CHARLES E	ZD.	1552

GREEN, E. FOct.	10,	1900
GREENE, CLAY MMay	4,	1876
GREENWAY, EDWARD MSept.	5,	1894
GREENWOOD, F. ADec.	19,	1894
GRIFFIN, FRANK WSept.	26,	1900
GRIFFIN, WILLARD MJune	15,	1899
GRIM, ALFRED RUDOLPHAug.	22,	1894
GRIMWOOD, CHARLES PJuly	27,	189 9
GRIMWOOD, J. BSept.	17,	1902
GRISMER, JOSEPH ROct.	30,	1877
GUNN, J. O. B	28,	1895
GUNTER, ARCHIBALD CMar.	30,	1885
GUTTE, ISIDORJune	27,	1876
GWIN, WMMay	7,	1902
HAIGHT, FRED BFeb.	2	1898
HAIGHT, HENRY HApr.	27.	1899
HALDAN, EDWARD BDec.	8.	1879
HALE, MARSHALLSept.	28.	1899
HALE, PRENTIS CSept.	28.	1899
HALE, REUBEN BMay	4.	1899
HALL, CHARLES L	18.	1896
HALL, FREDERIC WJuly	10.	1888
HALL, GEORGE E. P Mar.	31.	1890
HAMILTON, ALEXANDERJan.	26.	1885
HAMILTON, JAMES MFeb.	24.	1890
HAMMON, W. P Sept.	10.	1902
HAMMOND, ANDREW BApr.	14.	1890
HAMPE, THEODOREFeb.	24.	1890
HANCHETT, LEWIS EFeb.	15.	1900
HANSON, WMAug.	20.	1903
HARCOURT, JAMES MMay	3,	1894
HARDIN, A. RILEYNov.	11.	1896
HARDIN, C. H. EJune	12.	1903
HARRINGTON, TENNANTJan.	27,	1891
HARRISON, A. DALTONNov.	18,	1897
HARRISON, RALPH CMay	7,	1872
HARRISON, WILLIAM GREERApr.	25,	1889
HARROLD, JOHN FOct.	12,	1898
HARRON JOHN OJan.	4.	1900

HART, JEROME A	ır. 2 2,	1881
HARVEY, J. DOWNEYJui	ne 1,	1882
HASLETT, OLIVER CJu	ne 1.	1900
HASLETT, P. EJul	y 16.	1903
HATCH, FRANCIS CAp	r. 6,	1893
HAVEN, CHARLES DJul		1887
HAWES, ALEXANDER GJu	ne 12,	1872
HAWKS, HENRY DFe	b. 9,	1893
HAWKS, JAMES LFe	b. 2,	1893
HECHT, MARCUS HSej	ot. 21,	1893
HECHTMAN, ALBERT JJul	y 6,	1899
HELLMANN, A. CAp	r. 25,	1889
HELLMANN, HORACE GJan	a. 23,	1879
HENEY, FRANCIS JJu	ne 6,	1900
HENSHAW, F. WJul	ly 1,	1901
HENSHAW, W. GJui	ne 12,	1903
HEROLD, RUDOLPH, JRJul		1887
HERON, E. A	,	1901
HERRICK, LESTERMa		1901
HERRIN, WILLIAM FJan		1895
HEYMAN, HENRYMa		
HILBORN, L. ADe	c. 31,	1903
HILL, BARTONOc		
HILL, CHARLES BARTONJul		1895
HILL, HORACE LNo		1876
HILL, THOMASFe		1873
HODGKIN, WILFRED HNo		1900
HODGKINS, F. IFe	b. 13,	1901
HOGG, JAMESAp	r. 28,	1890
HOGG, W. JJu	ne 18,	1902
HOHWIESNER, FREDERICKSep		
HOLBROOK, HARRY MMa		1898
HOLTON, LUTHER JOc		1903
HOOD, WILLIAMJan	a. 16,	1895
HOOKER, C. OSGOODFe	b. 2,	1885
HOPKINS, EDWARD WOc	t. 24,	1882
HOPKINS, WILLIAM BFe		1894
HORN, W. PFe		1900
HOTALING, FREDERICK CFe	b. 8,	1900
HOTALING, RICHARD MMa	r. 23,	1898
HOUGHTON, HOWARD CMa	y 14,	1891

HOWARD, H. PJuly	23,	1903
HOWARD, KARLDec.	21,	1898
HOWELL, JOSIAH ROWLANDApr.	14.	1890
HUG, CHARLES AMar.	21,	1889
HUMPHREY, C. FJune	4.	1903
HUMPHREY, O. JDec.	21.	1898
HUNT, ANDREW MJan.	4.	1900
HUNTINGTON, T. WAug.	31.	1899
HUSSEY, HORACE PMay	3.	1882
HUTCHINSON, E. CFeb.	3.	1890
HYDE, FREDERIC AJuly	11.	1889
HYDE, ROTHWELLNov.	23.	1898
	,	
IRWIN WALLACEJan.		
IRWIN, W. HJune		
IVES, GEORGE I	6,	1875
JARBOE, PAUL RJan.		1889
JENKS, LIVINGSTONE	10,	1899
JENNINGS, RUFUS PApr.	10,	1901
JEROME. JAMESOct.	30,	1901
JOHNSON, HEZRON ARTHURAug.	26,	1890
JONES, HENRY IOct.	15,	1891
JORDAN, JAMES CMay	18,	1898
JORGENSEN, CHRIS AJan.	2,	1895
JOSSELYN, CHARLESJuly	1,	1873
JOULLIN, AMEDEEJune		1887
JUDSON, C. CHAPELMay	26,	1897
		1000
KANE, DANIEL HMay	18,	1899
KAWANANAKOA, DAVIDJan.	11,	1900
KEELER, ADDISON SNov.	6,	1901
KEELER, CHARLESMar.	26,	1902
KEITH, WILLIAMFeb.	13,	1895
KELLAM, FREDERICK BNov.	3,	1899
KELLY, W. FDec.	28,	1899
KITTREDGE, E. HJan.	30,	1895
KNIGHT, CHAS. EJune	13,	190 0
KNIGHT FRED S Feb.	15.	1900

KNIGHT, GEORGE AFeb.	21.	1888
KNIGHT, L. WSept.		1902
KNOWLES, S. E	20,	1879
KOSTER, F. J	19,	1902
KUHN, ALBERT CFeb.	8,	1899
KUNZ, HENRYDec.	1,	1897
·		
LAMBERTON, C. HFeb.	13,	
LANDERS, JOHNJan.	6,	1874
LANDERS, WILLIAM JMay	3,	1882
LANE, FRANK EJune	6,	1894
LANE, RALPH PJune	1,	1900
LANE, T. TMay	7,	1902
LANKERSHIM, JAMES BMay	23,	1900
LARKIN, ALFRED OJan.	26,	1885
LATHROP, BARBOURDec.	5,	
LATIMER, L. PDec.	26,	
LAWLOR, WM. PApr.	2,	
LEE, JOHN, JRMar.	23,	
LEIGHTON, J. BOct.	12,	1899
LENT, GEORGE H May	26,	1890
LENT, WILLIAM MDec.	26,	
LEONARD, CHARLES LFeb.	8,	1887
LEVISON, JACOB BFeb.	3,	1891
LEWERS, WILLIAM HENRYAug.	12,	1897
LEWIS, JOHN MMay	25,	1899
LILIENTHAL, PHILIP NJuly	14,	
LILLIS, S. COct.	28,	1890
LIPMAN, FREDERICK LSept.	26,	
LISSER, LOUISApr.	12,	
LLOYD, REUBEN HMay	7,	1872
LONG, HERBERT CJune	29,	1899
LONG, P. VOct.	22,	1903
LORING, D. WJuly	2,	1902 1891
LOWDEN, W. HApr.	7,	
LUND, HENRY, JRDec.	28,	1898
LUNDBORG, J. A. WMay	3,	1894 1877
LUTHER, JOHN BJuly	24,	
LYMAN, RICHARD MSept.	15,	
LYNCH, JAMES KMar.	22,	1900

LYNCH, JEREMIAHNov.		
LYNCH, JOHN COct.	26,	1899
LYNCH, THOMAS HJune	1,	1900
LYON, GEORGE ELMEROct.	23,	1895
MACDONALD, AUGUSTIN SSept.		
MACDONALD, BURNSJune	20,	1894
MACDONALD, WMDec.	2,	1896
MACKAY, CLARENCE HOct.	21,	1897
MADDOX, CABEL HNov.	7,	1878
MAHL, WILLIAMApr.	30,	1896
MAHONEY, JOHN JNov.	16,	1893
MALPAS, AApr.	26,	1882
MALTER, GEORGE HDec.	29,	1876
MANN, HENRY RSept.	7,	1893
MANNING, H. SMay	19,	1897
MARSH, GEORGE TAug.	17,	1899
MARSHALL, BENJAMINMay	18,	1886
MARSHALL, HENRYMay	7,	1872
MARSHUTZ, L. CJune	20,	1889
MARTIN, JOHNAug.	27,	1896
MARTIN, WALTER SJan.	27,	1897
MARTIN, WILLIAMJuly	20,	1895
MARTINEZ, JAVIER TMay	12,	1897
MARYE, GEORGE TAug.	21,	1879
MASTICK, GEO. HSept.	2,	1890
MATHEWS, ARTHUR FDec.	26,	1889
MATHEWS, EDGAR AJune	29,	1898
MATSON, WILLIAMJan.	18,	1900
MAU, WILLIAM FApr.	8,	1882
MAXWELL, JOHN W. C,Apr.	2,	1896
MAYER, SAMUEL DNov.	4,	1873
MCALLISTER, M. HALLMay	18,	1886
McCARTHY, G. JJan.	2,	1901
McCOMAS, J. FRANKMay	11,	1899
McCONNELL, E. GNov.	13,	1895
McCORMICK, ERNEST OMay	15,	1900
McCOY, W. JApr.	16,	1902
McCREERY, A. BSept.	8,	1892
MODONATO TAMES M MAY	7.	1872

MCDONALD, MARK L Feb. 13, 1877 MCDONALD, M. JASPER Dec. 2, 1873 MCKEE, JOHN DEMPSTER Apr. 4, 1889 MCLANE, CHARLES A June 6, 1894 MCLAREN, NORMAN Sept. 23, 1897 MCLENNAN, FRANCIS P Jan. 17, 1878 MCMULLIN, LATHAM Feb. 1, 1900 McMURTRIE, SAMUEL June 2, 1897 MCNAB, JAMES Mar. 5, 1896 MCNAUGHT, JOHN Sept. 24, 1903 MEAD, LEWIS R Dec. 18, 1873 MEADE, CALVERT June 20, 1881 MEIN, ROBERT M Sept. 14, 1898 MEJIA, ENCARNACION Nov. 13, 1895 MELLISS, D. ERNEST Aug. 13, 1881 MELVIN, HARRY A Mar. 10, 1892 MEYER, JOHN HENRY Dec. 24, 1895 MEYER, JOHN HENRY Dec. 14, 1899 MILLES, CHAS. F Dec. 14, 1899 MILLES, WILLIAM E Jan. 12, 1894 MILLER, WILLIAM E Jan. 12, 1894 MILLER, HORACE H Mar. 23, 1886 MILLER, HORACE H Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, HORACE H </th <th></th> <th></th> <th></th>			
McKEE, JOHN DEMPSTER Apr. 4, 1889 McLANE, CHARLES A. June 6, 1894 McLAREN, NORMAN Sept. 23, 1897 McLENNAN, FRANCIS P. Jan. 17, 1878 McMULLIN, LATHAM. Feb. 1, 1900 McMURTRIE, SAMUEL June 2, 1897 McNAB, JAMES Mar. 5, 1896 McNAUGHT, JOHN Sept. 24, 1903 MEAD, LEWIS R. Dec. 18, 1873 MEADE, CALVERT June 20, 1881 MEIN, ROBERT M. Sept. 14, 1898 MEJIA, ENCARNACION Nov. 13, 1895 MELLISS, D. ERNEST Aug. 13, 1881 MELVIN, HARRY A Mar. 10, 1892 METSON, W. H Dec. 24, 1895 MEYER, JOHN HENRY Dec. 14, 1899 MICHAELS, CHAS. F. Dec. 1, 1897 MILLES, DAVID E. Sept. 26, 1894 MILLES, WILLIAM E. Jan. 12, 1898 MILLER, HARRY EAST May. 30, 1889 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, W. June 11, 1903 MILLER, COBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>			
McLane, Charles A. June 6, 1894 McLaren, Norman Sept. 23, 1897 McLennan, Francis P. Jan. 17, 1878 McMullin, Latham Feb. 1, 1900 McMurtrie, Samuel June 2, 1897 Mcnab, James Mar. 5, 1896 Mcnaught, John Sept. 24, 1903 MEAD, Lewis R. Dec. 18, 1873 Mead, Lewis R. Dec. 18, 1873 Mead, Calvert June 20, 1881 Mein, Robert M. Sept. 14, 1898 Mein, Robert M. Sept. 26, 1894 Mein, Robert M. Mar. 10, 1892 Mein, Robert M. Mar. 10, 1892 Metlin, Robert M. Mar. 10, 1892 Metlin, Harry A. Mar. 10, 1892 Metlin, Harry A. Mar. 10, 1892 Metlin, Harry A. Mar. 10, 1892 Milles, David Henry Dec. 14, 1899 Milles, David Henry Dec. 14, 1899 Milles, Wil			
McLAREN, NORMAN Sept. 23, 1897 McLENNAN, FRANCIS P. Jan. 17, 1878 McMULLIN, LATHAM. Fb. 1, 1900 McMURTRIE, SAMUEL. June 2, 1897 McNAB, JAMES Mar. 5, 1896 McNAUGHT, JOHN Sept. 24, 1903 MEAD, LEWIS R Dec. 18, 1873 MEADE, CALVERT June 20, 1881 MEIN, ROBERT M Sept. 14, 1898 MEJIA, ENCARNACION Nov. 13, 1895 MELLIBS, D. ERNEST Aug. 13, 1881 MELVIN, HARRY A Mar. 10, 1892 MEYER, JOHN HENRY Dec. 24, 1895 MEYER, JOHN HENRY Dec. 14, 1899 MICHAELS, CHAS. F Dec. 1, 1897 MILES, DAVID E Sept. 26, 1894 MILLER, WILLIAM E Jan. 12, 1898 MILLER, WILLIAM E Jan. 12, 1887 MILLER, HORACE H May. 30, 1889 MILLER, HORACE H Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, HORACE H Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, COGEAR A Dec. 6, 1887 MILLER, COGEAR A Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JA			
McLENNAN, FRANCIS P. Jan. 17, 1878 McMULLIN, LATHAM. Feb. 1, 1900 McMURTRIE, SAMUEL. June 2, 1887 McNAB, JAMES. Mar. 5, 1896 McNAUGHT, JOHN Sept. 24, 1903 MEAD, LEWIS R. Dec. 18, 1873 MEADE, CALVERT. June 20, 1881 MEIN, ROBERT M. Sept. 14, 1898 MEJIA, ENCARNACION Nov. 13, 1885 MELUISS, D. ERNEST. Aug. 13, 1881 MELVIN, HARRY A. Mar. 10, 1892 METSON, W. H. Dec. 24, 1895 MICHAELS, CHAS. F. Dec. 1, 1897 MILLES, DAVID E. Sept. 26, 1894 MILLES, WILLIAM E. Jan. 12, 1898 MILLER, WILLIAM E. Jan. 12, 1898 MILLER, HARRY EAST. May 30, 1889 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 21, 1894 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLER, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLER, E. T. B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFI			
MCMULLIN, LATHAM. Feb. 1, 1900 MCMURTRIE, SAMUEL. June 2, 1897 MCNAB, JAMES. Mar. 5, 1896 MCNAUGHT, JOHN. Sept. 24, 1903 MEAD, LEWIS R. Dec. 18, 1873 MEADE, CALVERT. June 20, 1881 MEIN, ROBERT M. Sept. 14, 1898 MEJIA, ENCARNACION Nov. 13, 1895 MELLISS, D. ERNEST. Aug. 13, 1881 MELVIN, HARRY A. Mar. 10, 1892 METSON, W. H. Dec. 24, 1895 MEYER, JOHN HENRY Dec. 14, 1899 MICHAELS, CHAS. F. Dec. 1, 1897 MILES, DAVID E. Sept. 26, 1894 MILES, WILLIAM E. Jan. 12, 1898 MILLER, C. O. G. Apr. 21, 1887 MILLER, HARRY EAST. May 30, 1889 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLS, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, W. L. B. Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 1, 1903 MOFFITT,		,	
McMURTRIE, SAMUEL June 2, 1897 McNAB, JAMES Mar 5, 1896 McNAUGHT, JOHN Sept. 24, 1903 MEAD, LEWIS R Dec. 18, 1873 MEADE, CALVERT June 20, 1881 MEIN, ROBERT M Sept. 14, 1898 MEJIA, ENCARNACION Nov. 13, 1895 MELLISS, D. ERNEST Aug. 13, 1881 MELVIN, HARRY A Mar. 10, 1892 METSON, W. H Dec. 24, 1895 MEYER, JOHN HENRY Dec. 14, 1899 MICHAELS, CHAS. F Dec. 1, 1897 MILLES, DAVID E Sept. 26, 1894 MILLES, WILLIAM E Jan. 12, 1888 MILLER, C. O. G Apr. 21, 1887 MILLER, HARRY EAST May 30, 1889 MILLER, HORACE H Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, HORACE H Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, THOMAS L Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, W June 11, 1903 MILLER, W. L. B Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W Oct. 4, 1878 M			
McNAB, JAMES. Mar. 5, 1896 McNAUGHT, JOHN. Sept. 24, 1903 MEAD, LEWIS R. Dec. 18, 1873 MEAD, CALVERT. June 20, 1881 MEIN, ROBERT M. Sept. 14, 1898 MEJIA, ENCARNACION. Nov. 13, 1895 MELLISS, D. ERNEST. Aug. 13, 1881 MELVIN, HARRY A. Mar. 10, 1892 METSON, W. H. Dec. 24, 1895 MEYER, JOHN HENRY. Dec. 14, 1899 MICHAELS, CHAS. F. Dec. 1, 1897 MILES, DAVID E. Sept. 26, 1894 MILLER, WILLIAM E. Jan. 12, 1898 MILLER, WILLIAM E. Jan. 12, 1898 MILLER, HARRY EAST. May 30, 1889 MILLER, HORACE H. Mar. 23, 1886 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, CO. BERT B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLER, CO. BERT B. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZOHER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MOLERA, E. J. Aug. 20, 1891<			
McNAUGHT, JOHN Sept. 24, 1903 MEAD, LEWIS R Dec. 18, 1873 MEADE, CALVERT June 20, 1881 MEIN, ROBERT M Sept. 14, 1898 MEJIA, ENCARNACION Nov. 13, 1895 MELLISS, D. ERNEST Aug. 13, 1881 MELVIN, HARRY A Mar. 10, 1892 METSON, W. H Dec. 24, 1895 MEYER, JOHN HENRY Dec. 14, 1899 MICHAELS, CHAS. F Dec. 1, 1897 MILES, DAVID E Sept. 26, 1894 MILLER, WILLIAM E Jan. 12, 1898 MILLER, WILLIAM E Jan. 12, 1898 MILLER, HARRY EAST May 30, 1889 MILLER, HORACE H Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, HORACE H Aug. 1, 1890 MILLER, THOMAS L Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, COBERT B Oct. 4, 1878 MIZLER, EDGAR A Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K Nov. 3, 1899 MOLERA, E. J Aug. 20, 1891 MONTEALEGRE, C. F Oct. 14, 1878 MONTEALEGRE, F. G July 11, 1894 MOORE, ARTHUR W			
MEAD, LEWIS R. Dec. 18, 1873 MEADE, CALVERT. June 20, 1881 MEIN, ROBERT M. Sept. 14, 1898 MEJIA, ENCARNACION Nov. 13, 1895 MELIAS, D. ERNEST. Aug. 13, 1881 MELVIN, HARRY A. Mar. 10, 1892 METSON, W. H. Dec. 24, 1895 MEYER, JOHN HENRY Dec. 14, 1899 MICHAELS, CHAS. F. Dec. 1, 1897 MILES, DAVID E. Sept. 26, 1894 MILES, WILLIAM E. Jan. 12, 1898 MILLER, W. Jan. 12, 1887 MILLER, HARRY EAST. May 30, 1889 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, W. L. B. Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MOLERA, E. J. Aug. 20, 1891 MONCKTON, F. D. <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>			
MEADE, CALVERT. June 20, 1881 MEIN, ROBERT M. Sept. 14, 1898 MEJIA, ENCARNACION Nov. 13, 1895 MELLISS, D. ERNEST. Aug. 13, 1881 MELVIN, HARRY A Mar. 10, 1892 METSON, W. H. Dec. 24, 1895 MEYER, JOHN HENRY Dec. 14, 1899 MICHAELS, CHAS. F. Dec. 1, 1897 MILES, DAVID E. Sept. 26, 1894 MILES, WILLIAM E. Jan. 12, 1898 MILLER, C. O. G. Apr. 21, 1887 MILLER, HARRY EAST. May 30, 1889 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLS, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, W. L. B. Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1889 MOLERA, E. J. Aug. 20, 1891 MONCKTON, F. D. Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, A			
MEIN, ROBERT M. Sept. 14, 1898 MEJIA, ENCARNACION Nov. 13, 1895 MELLISS, D. ERNEST Aug. 13, 1881 MELVIN, HARRY A. Mar. 10, 1892 METSON, W. H. Dec. 24, 1895 MEYER, JOHN HENRY Dec. 14, 1899 MICHAELS, CHAS. F. Dec. 1, 1897 MILES, DAVID E. Sept. 26, 1894 MILES, WILLIAM E. Jan. 12, 1888 MILLER, C. O. G. Apr. 21, 1887 MILLER, HARRY EAST. May 30, 1889 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLS, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, W. L. B. Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MOLERA, E. J. Aug. 20, 1891 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE			
MEJIA, ENCARNACION Nov. 13, 1895 MELLISS, D. ERNEST Aug. 13, 1881 MELVIN, HARRY A. Mar. 10, 1892 METSON, W. H. Dec. 24, 1895 MEYER, JOHN HENRY Dec. 14, 1899 MICHAELS, CHAS. F. Dec. 1, 1897 MILES, DAVID E. Sept. 26, 1894 MILLES, WILLIAM E. Jan. 12, 1888 MILLER, WILLIAM E. Jan. 12, 1887 MILLER, HARRY EAST May 30, 1889 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLS, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, W. L. B. Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MOLERA, E. J. Aug. 20, 1891 MONCKTON, F. D. Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE	MEADE, CALVERTJune	20,	1881
MELLISS, D. ERNEST. Aug. 13, 1881 MELVIN, HARRY A. Mar. 10, 1892 METSON, W. H. Dec. 24, 1895 MEYER, JOHN HENRY Dec. 14, 1899 MICHAELS, CHAS, F. Dec. 1, 1897 MILES, DAVID E. Sept. 26, 1894 MILLES, WILLIAM E. Jan. 12, 1898 MILLER, C. O. G. Apr. 21, 1887 MILLER, HARRY EAST. May 30, 1889 MILLER, H. M. A. Mar. 23, 1886 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, W. L. B. Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MONCKTON, F. D. Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, ARTHUR W. July 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT S. Jan. 4, 1900	MEIN, ROBERT MSept.	14,	1898
MELVIN, HARRY A. Mar. 10, 1892 METSON, W. H. Dec. 24, 1895 MEYER, JOHN HENRY Dec. 14, 1899 MICHAELS, CHAS. F. Dec. 1, 1897 MILES, DAVID E. Sept. 26, 1894 MILES, WILLIAM E. Jan. 12, 1898 MILLER, C. O. G. Apr. 21, 1887 MILLER, HARRY EAST May 30, 1889 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MONCKTON, F. D. Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, ARTHUR W. July 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT S. Jan. 4, 1900			
METSON, W. H. Dec. 24, 1895 MEYER, JOHN HENRY Dec. 14, 1899 MICHAELS, CHAS. F. Dec. 1, 1897 MILES, DAVID E. Sept. 26, 1894 MILES, WILLIAM E. Jan. 12, 1898 MILLER, C. O. G. Apr. 21, 1887 MILLER, HARRY EAST. May 30, 1889 MILLER, H. M. A. Mar. 23, 1886 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLS, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, W. L. B. Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MOLERA, E. J. Aug. 20, 1891 MONCKTON, F. D. Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, A. A., Jr. Feb. 18, 1904 MOORE, ROBERT S. Jan. 4, 1900	MELLISS, D. ERNESTAug.	13,	1881
MEYER, JOHN HENRY. Dec. 14, 1899 MICHAELS, CHAS. F. Dec. 1, 1897 MILLES, DAVID E. Sept. 26, 1894 MILLES, WILLIAM E. Jan. 12, 1898 MILLER, C. O. G. Apr. 21, 1887 MILLER, HARRY EAST. May 30, 1889 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, R. W. June 11, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLS, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, W. L. B. Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MOLERA, E. J. Aug. 20, 1891 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, ARTHUR W. July 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT S. Jan. 4, 1900	MELVIN, HARRY AMar.	10,	1892
MICHAELS, CHAS. F. Dec. 1, 1897 MILES, DAVID E. Sept. 26, 1894 MILES, WILLIAM E. Jan. 12, 1898 MILLER, C. O. G. Apr. 21, 1887 MILLER, HARRY EAST May 30, 1889 MILLER, H. M. A. Mar. 23, 1886 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLS, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, W. L. B. Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MOLERA, E. J. Aug. 20, 1891 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, A. A., Jr. Feb. 18, 1904 MOORE, ARTHUR W. July 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT S. Jan. 4, 1900	METSON, W. HDec.	24,	1895
MILES, DAVID E	MEYER, JOHN HENRYDec.	14,	1899
MILES, WILLIAM E. Jan. 12, 1898 MILLER, C. O. G. Apr. 21, 1887 MILLER, HARRY EAST May 30, 1889 MILLER, HORACE H. Mar. 23, 1886 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLS, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, W. L. B. Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MOLERA, E. J. Aug. 20, 1891 MONCKTON, F. D. Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, ARTHUR W. July 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT S. Jan. 4, 1900	MICHAELS, CHAS. FDec.	1,	1897
MILES, WILLIAM E. Jan. 12, 1898 MILLER, C. O. G. Apr. 21, 1887 MILLER, HARRY EAST May 30, 1889 MILLER, HORACE H. Mar. 23, 1886 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLS, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, W. L. B. Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MOLERA, E. J. Aug. 20, 1891 MONCKTON, F. D. Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, ARTHUR W. July 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT S. Jan. 4, 1900	MILES, DAVID ESept.	26,	1894
MILLER, C. O. G. Apr. 21, 1887 MILLER, HARRY EAST. May 30, 1889 MILLER, H. M. A. Mar 23, 1886 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, R. W. June 11, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLS, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, W. L. B. Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MOLERA, E. J. Aug. 20, 1891 MONCKTON, F. D. Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, A. A., Jr. Feb. 18, 1904 MOORE, ARTHUR W. July 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT S. Jan. 4, 1900			
MILLER, HARRY EAST. May 30, 1889 MILLER, H. M. A. Mar 23, 1886 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, R. W. June 11, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLS, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, E. T. B. Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MOLERA, E. J. Aug. 20, 1891 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, A. A., JR. Feb. 18, 1904 MOORE, ARTHUR W. July 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT S. Jan. 4, 1900			
MILLER, H. M. A. Mar. 23, 1886 MILLER, HORACE H. Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, R. W. June 11, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLS, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, W. L. B. Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MONCKTON, F. D. Oct. 1, 1903 MONCKTON, F. D. Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, A. A., Jr. Feb. 18, 1904 MOORE, ARTHUR W. July 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT S. Jan. 4, 1900			
MILLER, HORACE H Aug. 1, 1894 MILLER, R. W June 11, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L Aug. 13, 1903 MILLS, E. T. B Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, W. L. B Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K Nov. 3, 1899 MOLERA, E. J Aug. 20, 1891 MONCKTON, F. D Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, C. F Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G July 11, 1894 MOORE, A. A., JR Feb. 18, 1904 MOORE, ARTHUR W July 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT S Jan. 4, 1900			
MILLER, R. W. June 11, 1903 MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLS, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, W. L. B. Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MONCERA, E. J. Aug. 20, 1891 MONCKTON, F. D. Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, A. A., JR. Feb. 18, 1904 MOORE, ARTHUR W. July 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT S. Jan. 4, 1900			
MILLER, THOMAS L. Aug. 13, 1903 MILLS, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, W. L. B. Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MOLERA, E. J. Aug. 20, 1891 MONCKTON, F. D. Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, A. A., Jr. Feb. 18, 1904 MOORE, ARTHUR W. July 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT S. Jan. 4, 1900	MILLER, R. WJune	11.	1903
MILLS, E. T. B. Mar. 24, 1890 MILLS, W. L. B. Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MOLERA, E. J. Aug. 20, 1891 MONCKTON, F. D. Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, A. A., Jr. Feb. 18, 1904 MOORE, ARTHUR W. July 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT S. Jan. 4, 1900	MILLER, THOMAS LAug.	13.	1903
MILLS, W. L. B. Oct. 8, 1902 MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MOLERA, E. J. Aug. 20, 1891 MONCKTON, F. D. Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, A. A., Jr. Feb. 18, 1904 MOORE, ARTHUR W. July 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT S. Jan. 4, 1900			
MITCHELL, ROBERT B. Apr. 28, 1894 MIX, LEE W. Oct. 4, 1878 MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MOLERA, E. J. Aug. 20, 1891 MONCKTON, F. D. Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, A. A., Jr. Feb. 18, 1904 MOORE, ARTHUR W. July 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT S. Jan. 4, 1900			
MIX, LEE W		28.	1894
MIZNER, EDGAR A. Dec. 6, 1887 MOFFITT, JAMES K. Nov. 3, 1899 MOLERA, E. J. Aug. 20, 1891 MONCKTON, F. D. Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, A. A., Jr. Feb. 18, 1904 MOORE, ARTHUR W. July 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT S. Jan. 4, 1900			
MOFFITT, JAMES K	MIZNER, EDGAR ADec.	6.	1887
MOLERA, E. J			
MONCKTON, F. D. Oct. 1, 1903 MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, A. A., Jr. Feb. 18, 1904 MOORE, ARTHUR W. July 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT S. Jan. 4, 1900			
MONTEALEGRE, C. F. Oct. 24, 1882 MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, A. A., Jr. Feb. 18, 1904 MOORE, ARTHUR W. July 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT S. Jan. 4, 1900			
MONTEALEGRE, F. G. July 11, 1894 MOORE, A. A., Jr. Feb. 18, 1904 MOORE, ARTHUR W. July 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT S. Jan. 4, 1900			
MOORE, A. A., Jr	MONTEALEGRE, F. GJuly		
MOORE, ARTHUR WJuly 7, 1885 MOORE, ROBERT SJan. 4, 1900			
MOORE, ROBERT SJan. 4, 1900			
MOOSER, WILLIAMSept. 19, 1900			

MORGAN, F. CAug.		1900
MORROW, ROBERT FJune	23,	1885
MORTON, HENRY JJune	27,	1900
MOSELEY, ANDREW SMay	23,	1900
MOULTON, I. FOct.	16,	1901
MUECKE, G. A. EJan.	5,	1875
MUNDY, J. HJan.	27,	1890
MURPHY, DANIEL TJan.	17,	1889
MURPHY, EUGENE PFeb.	27,	1877
NAPPENBACH, HENRYDec.		
NESMITH, LORING GAug.		
NEWCOMB, THOMASFeb.		
NEWELL, MARSHALL AMar.		
NIELSEN, WILLIAM PAug.		
NOBLE, PATRICKApr.	28,	1885
OKELL, CHARLES JOHNOct.	6	1892
OLDER, FREMONTMay		
OLIVER, WILLIAM LETTSMay	25.	
OSBORN, E. TJan.		1901
OSBORN, R. WNov.		1898
OSBOURNE, LLOYDApr.	19.	1900
OVERTON, CHARLES PMay	4.	1899
OWEN, FRANK LEE		
O ()	-0,	
PARDEE, GEORGE CJune		
PARRISH, ELLIS HFeb.		1904
PARKER, SAMUELJan.		1900
PARKHURST, JOHNNov.		1899
PARTRIDGE, JOHNFeb.		1883
PATERSON, A. R. DNov.		1903
PAYNE, THEO. FJan.		1877
PAYNE, WARREN RJune		1876
PAYNE, WILLIAM HAug.		1878
PAYOT, HENRYSept.		
PECK, ORRINDec.		1899
		1893
PEIXOTTO, ERNEST CDec.	ð.	1927

PENNELL, THOMAS MNov. 24, 1892
PERKINS, C. C
PERKINS, GEORGE C Sept. 27, 1876
PETERS, CHARLES ROLLOOct. 14, 1889
PEW, JOHN W
PHELAN, JAMES DOct. 20, 1884
PIERSON, FRED HOct. 17, 1894
PIERSON, WILLIAM MJan. 6, 1897
PILLSBURY, EVANS S May 29, 1877
PISSIS, ALBERTSept. 26, 1882
PLATT, HORACE G May 11, 1882
PLUM, CHAS. MFeb. 6, 1902
POINDEXTER, THEODOREJune 11, 1903
POLK, I. H
PORTER, BRUCE
POWERS, GEORGE H
PRESTON, E. F
PRICE, WALTER WJune 25, 1896
PUTMAN, ARTHUROct. 15, 1903
DATEICH HENDY Toles 0 1000
RALEIGH, HENRYJuly 9, 1903
RANDOLPH, DANIEL LJune 24, 1897
RANDOLPH, DANIEL LJune 24, 1897 RANK, W. MJuly 7, 1892
RANDOLPH, DANIEL L
RANDOLPH, DANIEL L. June 24, 1897 RANK, W. M. July 7, 1892 RATHBUN, G. A. Jan. 30, 1901 RAYMOND, S. S. Nov. 20, 1901
RANDOLPH, DANIEL L. June 24, 1897 RANK, W. M. July 7, 1892 RATHBUN, G. A. Jan. 30, 1901 RAYMOND, S. S. Nov. 20, 1901 REDDING, ALBERT P. June 12, 1883
RANDOLPH, DANIEL L June 24, 1897 RANK, W. M July 7, 1892 RATHBUN, G. A Jan. 30, 1901 RAYMOND, S. S Nov. 20, 1901 REDDING, ALBERT P June 12, 1883 REDDING, JOSEPH D May 5, 1881
RANDOLPH, DANIEL L June 24, 1897 RANK, W. M. July 7, 1892 RATHBUN, G. A. Jan. 30, 1901 RAYMOND, S. S. Nov. 20, 1901 REDDING, ALBERT P. June 12, 1883 REDDING, JOSEPH D. May 5, 1881 REED, CHARLES JEROME Sept. 3, 1891
RANDOLPH, DANIEL L. June 24, 1897 RANK, W. M. July 7, 1892 RATHBUN, G. A. Jan. 30, 1901 RAYMOND, S. Nov. 20, 1901 REDDING, ALBERT P. June 12, 1883 REDDING, JOSEPH D. May 5, 1881 REED, CHARLES JEROME Sept. 3, 1891 REED, GEORGE WHITNEY Jan. 9, 1895
RANDOLPH, DANIEL L. June 24, 1897 RANK, W. M. July 7, 1892 RATHBUN, G. A. Jan. 30, 1901 RAYMOND, S. S. Nov. 20, 1901 REDDING, ALBERT P. June 12, 1883 REDDING, JOSEPH D. May 5, 1881 REED, CHARLES JEROME Sept. 3, 1891 REED, GEORGE WHITNEY Jan. 9, 1895 RENNIE, WILLIAM Jan. 4, 1899
RANDOLPH, DANIEL L. June 24, 1897 RANK, W. M. July 7, 1892 RATHBUN, G. A. Jan. 30, 1901 RAYMOND, S. S. Nov. 20, 1901 REDDING, ALBERT P. June 12, 1883 REDDING, JOSEPH D. May 5, 1881 REED, CHARLES JEROME Sept. 3, 1891 REED, GEORGE WHITNEY Jan. 9, 1895 RENNIE, WILLIAM Jan. 4, 1899 RETHERS, THEO. July 2, 1902
RANDOLPH, DANIEL L. June 24, 1897 RANK, W. M. July 7, 1892 RATHBUN, G. A. Jan. 30, 1901 RAYMOND, S. S. Nov. 20, 1901 REDDING, ALBERT P. June 12, 1883 REDDING, JOSEPH D. May 5, 1881 REED, CHARLES JEROME Sept. 3, 1891 REED, GEORGE WHITNEY Jan. 9, 1895 RENNIE, WILLIAM Jan. 4, 1899 RETHERS, THEO. C. July 2, 1902 REVETT, BEN. STANLEY Mar. 30, 1899
RANDOLPH, DANIEL L. June 24, 1897 RANK, W. M. July 7, 1892 RATHBUN, G. A. Jan. 30, 1901 RAYMOND, S. S. Nov. 20, 1901 REDDING, ALBERT P. June 12, 1883 REDDING, JOSEPH D. May 5, 1881 REED, CHARLES JEROME. Sept. 3, 1891 REBD, GEORGE WHITNEY. Jan. 9, 1895 RENNIE, WILLIAM. Jan. 4, 1899 RETHERS, THEO. C. July 2, 1902 REVETT, BEN. STANLEY. Mar. 30, 1899 RICHARDSON, GEORGE F. July 9, 1896
RANDOLPH, DANIEL L. June 24, 1897 RANK, W. M. July 7, 1892 RATHBUN, G. A. Jan. 30, 1901 RAYMOND, S. S. Nov. 20, 1901 REDDING, ALBERT P. June 12, 1883 REDDING, JOSEPH D. May 5, 1881 REED, CHARLES JEROME. Sept. 3, 1891 REED, GEORGE WHITNEY. Jan. 9, 1895 RENNIE, WILLIAM. Jan. 4, 1899 RETHERS, THEO. July 2, 1902 REVETT, BEN. STANLEY. Mar. 30, 1899 RICHARDSON, GEORGE F. July 9, 1896 RICKARD, THOMAS. Sept. 16, 1890
RANDOLPH, DANIEL L. June 24, 1897 RANK, W. M. July 7, 1892 RATHBUN, G. A. Jan. 30, 1901 RAYMOND, S. Nov. 20, 1901 REDDING, ALBERT P. June 12, 1883 REDDING, JOSEPH D. May 5, 1881 REED, CHARLES JEROME Sept. 3, 1891 REED, GEORGE WHITNEY Jan. 9, 1895 RENNIE, WILLIAM. Jan. 4, 1899 RETHERS, THEO. C. July 2, 1902 REVETT, BEN. STANLEY Mar. 30, 1899 RICHARDSON, GEORGE F. July 9, 1896 RICKARD, THOMAS. Sept. 16, 1890 RIX, JULIAN W. Jan. 19, 1876
RANDOLPH, DANIEL L. June 24, 1897 RANK, W. M. July 7, 1892 RATHBUN, G. A. Jan. 30, 1901 RAYMOND, S. S. Nov. 20, 1901 REDDING, ALBERT P. June 12, 1883 REDDING, JOSEPH D. May 5, 1881 REED, CHARLES JEROME Sept. 3, 1891 REED, GEORGE WHITNEY Jan. 9, 1895 RENNIE, WILLIAM Jan. 4, 1899 RETHERS, THEO. C. July 2, 1902 REVETT, BEN. STANLEY Mar. 30, 1899 RICHARDSON, GEORGE F. July 9, 1896 RICKARD, THOMAS Sept. 16, 1890 RIX, JULIAN W. Jan. 19, 1876 ROBERTS, J. G. May 8, 1900
RANDOLPH, DANIEL L June 24, 1897 RANK, W. M July 7, 1892 RATHBUN, G. A Jan. 30, 1901 RAYMOND, S. S Nov. 20, 1901 REDDING, ALBERT P June 12, 1883 REDDING, JOSEPH D May 5, 1881 REED, CHARLES JEROME Sept. 3, 1891 REED, GEORGE WHITNEY Jan. 9, 1895 RENNIE, WILLIAM Jan. 4, 1899 REVETT, BEN. STANLEY Mar. 30, 1899 RICHARDSON, GEORGE F July 9, 1896 RICKARD, THOMAS Sept. 16, 1890 RIX, JULIAN W Jan. 19, 1876 ROBERTS, J. G May 8, 1900 ROBERTSON, A. Mar. 27, 1901
RANDOLPH, DANIEL L June 24, 1897 RANK, W. M. July 7, 1892 RATHBUN, G. A. Jan. 30, 1901 RAYMOND, S. S. Nov. 20, 1901 REDDING, ALBERT P. June 12, 1883 REDDING, JOSEPH D. May 5, 1881 REED, CHARLES JEROME Sept. 3, 1891 REBD, GEORGE WHITNEY Jan. 9, 1895 RENNIE, WILLIAM Jan. 4, 1899 RETHERS, THEO C July 2, 1902 REVETT, BEN. STANLEY Mar. 30, 1899 RICHARDSON, GEORGE F. July 9, 1896 RICKARD, THOMAS Sept. 16, 1890 RIX, JULIAN W Jan. 19, 1876 ROBERTS, J. G May 8, 1900 ROBERTSON, A. M Mar. 27, 1901 ROBERTSON, L. A. Feb. 6, 1902
RANDOLPH, DANIEL L June 24, 1897 RANK, W. M July 7, 1892 RATHBUN, G. A Jan. 30, 1901 RAYMOND, S. S Nov. 20, 1901 REDDING, ALBERT P June 12, 1883 REDDING, JOSEPH D May 5, 1881 REED, CHARLES JEROME Sept. 3, 1891 REED, GEORGE WHITNEY Jan. 9, 1895 RENNIE, WILLIAM Jan. 4, 1899 REVETT, BEN. STANLEY Mar. 30, 1899 RICHARDSON, GEORGE F July 9, 1896 RICKARD, THOMAS Sept. 16, 1890 RIX, JULIAN W Jan. 19, 1876 ROBERTS, J. G May 8, 1900 ROBERTSON, A. Mar. 27, 1901

ROLKER, JOHN HNov.		1899
ROPP, ALFRED VAN DEROct.	23,	1901
ROSENSTIRN, JULIUSJune	20,	1881
ROSENTHAL, LOUISOct.	28,	1896
ROSS, GORDONOct.	15,	1896
RUNYON, E. WJuly	16,	1903
SABIN, WALLACE ADec.	15,	1897
SABLA, EUGENE J DE, JRNov.	12,	1903
SAGE, GEORGE EJune	20,	1900
SAMUELS, F. SSept.		1901
SANBORN, F. GSept.	7,	1896
SARLE, LESTERFeb.	8,	1900
SCHEFFAUER, HERMANMar.	18,	1903
SCHNEIDER, E. FOct.	22,	1902
SCHUSSLER, HERMANNov.	29,	1887
SCRUTTON, LINDSAYDec.	1,	1899
SEAWELL, H. WJan.		1901
SESNON, WILLIAM TFeb.	15,	1900
SEXTON, WILLIAMNov.	1,	1887
SHARON, FREDERICK WJuly	3,	1883
SHELDON, WALTER DJune	13,	1900
SHEPARD, A. DJan.	11,	1899
SHERMAN, FRANK PMay	23,	1900
SHERMAN, HARRY MJune	13,	1889
SHERMAN, L. SJan.	16,	1895
SHERMAN, M. HSept.	16,	1890
SHERWOOD, JOHN DJune		1890
SHERWOOD, WILLIAM RMay	17,	1887
SHETTERLEY, JOHN L. MFeb.	18,	1892
SHIELS, J. WILSONNov.		
SHINN, L. WJuly		1897
SHOCKLEY, WILLIAM HMar.		1889
SHORTRIDGE, S. MFeb.	21,	1895
SHOTWELL, W. JAug.		
SIEBE, JOHN FOct.		1900
SIMMONS, ELMER EDec.		1899
SIMPSON, E. SDec.		1903
SIMS, WILLIAM MJune		
GLADE SPENCER E June	1	1900

SLOAN, C. BAug.		1899
SLOANE, C. FSept.	3,	1902
SLOSS, JOSEPHOct.	27,	1892
SLOSS, LEONJan.	12,	1886
SLOSS, LOUISJan.		1886
SLOSS, MARCUS COct.	27,	1892
SMALL, A. HMar.	25,	1882
SMEDBERG, W. RMay	14,	1886
SMITH, BENJAMIN JNov.	24,	1899
SMITH, BRAINARD FApr.	26,	1882
SMITH, CLARENCE MOct.	,	1895
SMITH, HENRY HOct.	3,	1894
SMITH, HERBERT GMay	18,	1893
SMITH, JAMES BAug.	,	1898
SMITH, JAMES FOct.	12,	1898
SMITH, LOUIS WOct.	26,	1899
SMITH, WARD MJuly	1,	1901
SMITH, W. H., JrJan.	4,	1899
SNEDAKER, W. HJan.	4,	1900
SNELLING, JAMES FJan.		1890
SOMERS, BURBANK GAug.	31,	1899
SONNTAG, JULIANApr.	16,	1902
SOULE, MILANJan.	18,	1900
SOUTHARD, W. FAug.	22,	1894
SPENCER, HENRY McDMay	23,	1900
SPERRY, AUSTINOct.	29,	1903
SPERRY, HORACE BOct.	29,	1903
SPIERS, JAMES JRMay	8,	1895
SPRECKELS, ADOLPH BJuly		1878
SPRECKELS, JOHN DJuly	11,	1878
SPROULE, WILLIAMDec.	16,	1890
STAFFORD, W. GFeb.		1889
STANTON, JOHN ANov.		1885
STEINDORFF, PAULFeb.		1903
STEINHART, SApr.		1889
STERLING, GEORGEFeb.		1904
STEWART, H. JApr.	12,	1887
STEWART, JAMESSept.		
ST. JOHN, CHAUNCEY MMar.		1900
STODDARD, CHAS, WARRENAug.		
STATE TO THE PROPERTY I MOT	92	1200

STONE, A. LSept.	4,	1895
STONE, GEORGEAug.		
STONE, WALTER SAug.	21,	1883
STORY, GEORGE AMay	23,	1883
STOUTENBOROUGH, C HMar.	6,	1877
STOVEL, C. JJan.	28,	1904
STOW, HARRY PJuly		1896
STOW, SHERMAN PAug.	22,	1894
STOW, VANDERLYNNMay	19,	1892
STRATTON, FREDERICK SNov.	10,	1899
STRAUSS, MEYERDec.	19,	1876
	7,	
SULLIVAN, FRANK JJune	8,	1885
SUMNER, FRANK WMay		
		1895
SWAN, BENJAMIN ROct.	23,	
SWAYNE, ROBERT HENRYOct.		
SWEENEY, JAMES PJan.	11,	1900
TALLANT F. WJune		
TARPEY, MICHAEL FSept.		
TAUSSIG, R. JJuly	2,	1903
TAYLOR, CHARLES FDec.	15,	1892
TAYLOR, CHARLES HMar.		1900
TAYLOR, HENRY BENEDICTFeb.	10,	
TEN WINKEL, F. WSept.		
TESCHEMACHER, H. FFeb.	10,	
THARP, NEWTON JJan.		1899
THOMAS, WILLIAMJan.		1884
THOMPSON, EDWARD RDec.	1,	
THORNLEY, W. HDec.	29,	1897
THORNTON, W. MSept.	26,	1900
THRESHER, F. LJune		
TIBBITTS, HOWARD CMay		1898
TILDEN, DOUGLASDec.		
TILDEN, HEBER CJune		
TILLMANN, FREDERICK, JRSept.		
TOURNEY, GEORGESept.		
TOWNE, ARTHUR GMar.		
TOWNSEND EDWARD W Apr.	26.	1882

TRILLEY, JOSEPHNov.	16,	1899
TRUMBO, HOWARDMay	25,	1899
TRUMBO, ISAACNov.	11,	1890
TURNER, GEO. WJune	29,	1898
TURPIN, FRANK BLAIRJuly	27,	1899
TWIGGS, JOHN WDec.	27,	1887
TYSON, GEORGE HNov.	3,	1898
TYSON, JAMESOct.	12,	1898
UMBSEN, HENRY PMay	4.	1899
UNGER, FRANK LMay		1876
01102210, 1 2012112 25111111111111111111111111111	-,	10.0
VAIL, AKIN HFeb.	23.	1893
VAIL, FRANK AOct.	10.	1894
VAN BERGEN, HENRYSept.	19.	1894
VAN BERGEN, JOHN WSept.	19.	1894
VAN SICKLEN, FREDERICK WApr.	28,	1892
VAN TREES, FRANK SDec.	19.	1900
VAN WYCK, H. LJune	13.	1899
VEEDER, H. P Aug.	31.	1899
VETTER, L. F Aug.	10.	1899
VINCENT, EDWARD GSept.	7,	1899
VOGT, THEODOREOct.	16.	1901
VOLKMANN, G. FNov.	6.	1901
VOWINCKEL, F. WILLIAMOct.	17.	1894
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,		
WADSWORTH, HENRYSept.	1,	1881
WALDRON, W. BApr.	19,	1894
WALKER, JAMES GAug.	15,	1889
WALLACE, JOHN HJune	1,	1893
WALLACE, R. BOct.	12,	1893
WALSH, E. MJune	1,	1899
WALTER, WILLIAM JApr.	8,	1882
WALTERS, S. D. GFeb.	8,	1899
WARD, JAMES WDec.	21,	1899
WARDE, FREDERICKMar.	17,	1890
WARNER, ALEXANDERSept.	8,	1892
WATERMAN, ISAAC GAug.	14,	1895
WATSON, D. SAug.	31,	1899
WAVMAN W O Feb	23.	1899

WAYMIRE, JAMES ANov.	17,	1884
WEDEMEYER, OTTO TJan.	29,	1902
WEILL, RAPHAELMar.		1873
WEILL, SYLVAINJune	6,	1889
WELCH, R. MJuly	6,	1899
WELCH, THADDEUSDec.		
WELLS, GEORGE RAug.		
WENDELL, C. TAug.		
WENDLING, GEORGE XSept.		
WETHERED, WOODWORTHApr.		1889
WETMORE, CLARENCE JNov.		
WHEATON, GEORGE SJune		1894
WHEATON, G. HJune		
WHEELER, C. SDec.		1903
WHITE, DOUGLASDec.		1898
WHITE, F. DJune	2,	1898
WHITE, WILLIAM HSept.	5,	1877
WIELAND, ALBERT GAug.	5,	1896
WILLIAMS, HENRY AAug.		1896
WILLIAMSON, J. MOct.	,	1889
,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		1889
WILSON, C. HMay		
		1883
	•	1889
		1898
WILSON, JOHN CJan.		1898
WILSON, JOHN SCOTTMar.		1877
WILSON, MOUNTFORD SMar.		1882
WILSON, N. NJune		1900
WILSON, RUSSELL JJune		
WILSON, THOMAS SJuly	27,	1898
WILSON, WALTER JApr.		1900
WOODS, C. MAug.		
WORES, THEODORESept.		
WORTH, SIDNEYApr.		
WRIGHT, EDWARD CFeb.		
WRIGHT, GEORGE SNov.	8,	1876
WRIGHT, GEORGE TMar. WRIGHT, KIRKHAMSept.	2,	1900
WRIGHT LEGILE A Dec	15	1297

YALE, CHARLES GJuly	6,	1881
YATES, FREDERICApr.	25,	1878
YOUNG, CHARLES DENov.	12,	1903
YOUNG, J. PNov.	6,	1901
YOUNGER, WILLIAM JJune	16,	1876
ZEILE, FRED. WJuly	10,	1883
ZEILIN, WINFIELD SAug.	6,	1891

Non Resident Members.

ALEY, C. RFeb.	18,	1904
BABCOCK, JNO. PFeb.	4,	1904
CLAYTON, WFeb.	11,	1904
ELLIS, H. BERTFeb.	4,	1904
GILL, H. C. BFeb.	18,	1904
GRIMWOOD, F. WFeb.	4,	1904
LINDSAY, R. B	31,	1904
MILLER, J. BFeb.	4,	1904
MOODY, C. AApr.	7.	1904
RICHARD, EDGARFeb.		1904
VAN DYKE, W. MFeb.		1904
WERR LOUIS Apr.	7.	1904

Transient Members.

ARMY

ABBOT, E. G., Lieut. ALLEN, J. H., Lieut. BAKER, C. T., Captain. BRECHEMIN, L., Major. BRECHEMIN, L., JR., Lieut. BROCKEMAN, J. A., Lieut. BROWN, E. F., Major. BURNHAM, W. P., Captain. CLOKE, H. E., Captain. CRAGIE, W. M., Lieut. CRAIG. C. F., Lieut. DEAN, J. T., Captain. DEVOL, C. A., Major. DONNOHUE, C. F., Lieut. EDGER, BENJ. J., Lieut. ELLIOTT, M. A., Jr., Lieut. ENOCHS, BERKELEY, Lieut. FAISON, S. L., Captain. FARR, C. W., Lieut. FEETER, G. I., Lieut. GIRARD, A. C., Colonel. HADSELL, G. A., Lieut. HARTS, W. W., Captain. HAYDEN, J. L., Captain. HEAP, D. P., Major HEUER, W. H., Colonel. HOWLAND, C. R., Captain. JOHNSTON, F. E., Captain. KERWIN, A. R., Captain. KRANTHOFF, C. R., Major. KULP, J. S., Major. LASSITER, W., Major

TRANSIENT MEMBERS-CONT'D

LYSTER, W. J., Lieut. MARKLEY, A. C., Colonel. McANDREW, J. W., Captain. McINTYRE, A., Lieut. MORROW, H. M., Major. RANDOLPH, B. H., Major RUTHERS, G. W., Major. SHORTLIDGE, E. D., Lieut. STEPHENSON, WM., Major. TAYLOR, H. K., Lieut. TORNEY, G. H., Lieut.-Colonel. WEST, P. W., Captain. WILD, F. S., Captain, WILLIAMS, J. R., Major. WILSON, E. T., Captain. WINN, F. L., Captain. WISSER, J. P., Major. YOST, J. D., Captain. YOUNG, H. P., Captain.

NAVY

DAY, W. P., Commander.
DIXON, A. F., Commander.
DUTTON, R. M., Captain.
HERBERT, W. C., Lieut.
KERR, L. C., Paymaster.
McCALLA, B. H., Rear Admiral.
MOSER, J. F., Commander.
OLMSTED, P. U., Lieut.
PRINCE, T. C., Commander.
ROUSSEAU, H. H., Captain.
SKIPWITH, G., Paymaster.
TRUXTUN, WM., Lieut.
WURTSBAUGH, D. W., Lieut.

TRANSIENT MEMBERS-CONT'D.

FACULTY

ARMES, W. D. CORY, CLARENCE L. DEMETER, L. J. DERLETH, C., JR. FLAHERTY, M. C. HERSAM, E. A. HOWARD, J. G. JEPSON, W. L. LANDFIELD, J. B. MAGDE, WALTER KOWER, HERMAN O'NEILL, EDMOND OSTERHOUT, W. J. V. REINHARDT, G. F. RICHARDSON, L. J. SANFORD, T. F. SCHILLING, H. K. SOULE, FRANK STEPHENS, H. MORSE WAITE HENRY DE H.

Honorary Members.

BROMLEY, GEORGE T. BURBANK, LUTHER CLEMENS, SAMUEL L. COOLBRITH, INA D. FLETCHER, ROBERT HOWE GILMAN, DANIEL C. HARRISON, ALEXANDER HILL, THOMAS IRVING, SIR HENRY JEFFERSON, JOSEPH JORDAN, DAVID STARR KEITH, WILLIAM MASCAGNI, PIETRO MILLER, JOAQUIN MUSIN, OVIDE NEWCOMB, THOMAS ROOSEVELT, THEODORE SALVINI, TOMASSO STODDARD, CHAS. WARREN WALLACE, WILLIAM T. WHEELER, BENJAMIN IDE

Griginal Life Members.

BANCROFT, ALBERT L. BRITTAN, NATHANIEL J. COX, JENNINGS S. DAVIS, ANDREW McF. DEAN, WALTER E. HILL, HORACE L. IVES, GEORGE I. LLOYD, REUBEN H. McDONALD, JAMES M. McDONALD, MARK L. McDONALD, M. JASPER PAYNE, WARREN R. STOUTENBOROUGH, C. H. SWAN, BENJAMIN R. TESCHEMACHER, H. F. WILSON, RUSSELL J.

Honorary Life Members.

BOSWORTH, H. M.
BRADY, HARRY J.
BURKE, HUGH M.
FOOTE, LUCIUS H.
GRAHAM, DONALD DE V.
GREENE, CLAY M.
MARSHALL, HENRY
ROBERTSON, PETER
STEWART, H. J.
UNGER, F. L.
WINTER, WM.
YALE, CHARLES G.



